

Sun StorEdge[™] 6320 System 1.2 Installation Guide

Sun Microsystems, Inc. www.sun.com

Part No. 816-7878-13 April 2004, Revision 1

Submit comments about this document at: http://www.sun.com/hwdocs/feedback

Copyright © 2004 Sun Microsystems, Inc., 4150 Network Circle, Santa Clara, California 95054, U.S.A. All rights reserved.

Sun Microsystems, Inc. has intellectual property rights relating to technology embodied in this product or document. In particular, and without limitation, these intellectual property rights may include one or more of the U.S. patents listed at http://www.sun.com/patents and one or more additional patents or pending patent applications in the U.S. and other countries.

This product or document is distributed under licenses restricting its use, copying, distribution, and decompilation. No part of this product or document may be reproduced in any form by any means without prior written authorization of Sun and its licensors, if any.

Third-party software, including font technology, is copyrighted and licensed from Sun suppliers.

Parts of the product may be derived from Berkeley BSD systems, licensed from the University of California. UNIX is a registered trademark in the U.S. and in other countries, exclusively licensed through X/Open Company, Ltd.

Sun, Sun Microsystems, the Sun logo, Java, and Sun StorEdge are trademarks or registered trademarks of Sun Microsystems, Inc. in the U.S. and other countries.

All SPARC trademarks are used under license and are trademarks or registered trademarks of SPARC International, Inc. in the U.S. and other countries. Products bearing SPARC trademarks are based upon architecture developed by Sun Microsystems, Inc.

U.S. Government Rights -Commercial Software. Government users are subject to the Sun Microsystems, Inc. standard license agreement and applicable provisions of the FAR and its supplements.

Products covered by and information contained in this service manual are controlled by U.S. Export Control laws and may be subject to the export or import laws in other countries. Nuclear, missile, chemical biological weapons or nuclear maritime end uses or end users, whether direct or indirect, are strictly prohibited. Export or reexport to countries subject to U.S. embargo or to entities identified on U.S. export exclusion lists, including, but not limited to, the denied persons and specially designated nationals lists is strictly prohibited.

DOCUMENTATION IS PROVIDED "AS IS" AND ALL EXPRESS OR IMPLIED CONDITIONS, REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES, INCLUDING ANY IMPLIED WARRANTY OF MERCHANTABILITY, FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE OR NONINFRINGEMENT, ARE DISCLAIMED, EXCEPT TO THE EXTENT THAT SUCH DISCLAIMERS ARE HELD TO BE LEGALLY INVALID.

Copyright © 2004 Sun Microsystems, Inc., 4150 Network Circle, Santa Clara, California 95054, Etats-Unis. Tous droits réservés.

Sun Microsystems, Inc. a les droits de propriété intellectuels relatants à la technologie incorporée dans ce produit. En particulier, et sans la limitation, ces droits de propriété intellectuels peuvent inclure un ou plus des brevets américains énumérés à http://www.sun.com/patents et un ou les brevets plus supplémentaires ou les applications de brevet en attente dans les Etats - Unis et les autres pays.

Ce produit ou document est protégé par un copyright et distribué avec des licences qui en restreignent l'utilisation, la copie, la distribution, et la décompilation. Aucune partie de ce produit ou document ne peut être reproduite sous aucune forme, par quelque moyen que ce soit, sans l'autorisation préalable et écrite de Sun et de ses bailleurs de licence, s'il y en a.

Le logiciel détenu par des tiers, et qui comprend la technologie relative aux polices de caractères, est protégé par un copyright et licencié par des fournisseurs de Sun.

Des parties de ce produit pourront être dérivées des systèmes Berkeley BSD licenciés par l'Université de Californie. UNIX est une marque déposée aux Etats-Unis et dans d'autres pays et licenciée exclusivement par X/Open Company, Ltd.

Sun, Sun Microsystems, le logo Sun, Java, et Sun StorEdge sont des marques de fabrique ou des marques déposées de Sun Microsystems, Inc. aux Etats-Unis et dans d'autres pays.

Toutes les marques SPARC sont utilisées sous licence et sont des marques de fabrique ou des marques déposées de SPARC International, Inc. aux Etats-Unis et dans d'autres pays. Les produits protant les marques SPARC sont basés sur une architecture développée par Sun Microsystems, Inc.

Ce produit est soumis à la législation américaine en matière de contrôle des exportations et peut être soumis à la règlementation en vigueur dans d'autres pays dans le domaine des exportations et importations. Les utilisations, ou utilisateurs finaux, pour des armes nucléaires, des missiles, des armes biologiques et chimiques ou du nucléaire maritime, directement ou indirectement, sont strictement interdites. Les exportations ou réexportations vers les pays sous embargo américain, ou vers des entités figurant sur les listes d'exclusion d'exportation américaines, y compris, mais de manière non exhaustive, la liste de personnes qui font objet d'un ordre de ne pas participer, d'une façon directe ou indirecte, aux exportations des produits ou des services qui sont régis par la législation américaine sur le contrôle des exportations et la liste de ressortissants spécifiquement désignés sont rigoureusement interdites.

LA DOCUMENTATION EST FOURNIE "EN L'ETAT" ET TOUTES AUTRES CONDITIONS, DECLARATIONS ET GARANTIES EXPRESSES OU TACITES SONT FORMELLEMENT EXCLUES, DANS LA MESURE AUTORISEE PAR LA LOI APPLICABLE, Y COMPRIS NOTAMMENT TOUTE GARANTIE IMPLICITE RELATIVE A LA QUALITE MARCHANDE, A L'APTITUDE A UNE UTILISATION PARTICULIERE OU A L'ABSENCE DE CONTREFAÇON.





Contents

Preface i-xi

1.	1. Understanding the Sun StorEdge 6320 System					
	1.1	Hardware Overview 1-2				
		1.1.1	System Cabinet 1-2			
		1.1.2	Service Panel 1-4			
		1.1.3	Storage Service Processor 1-4			
		1.1.4	Storage Arrays 1-4			
		1.1.5	Understanding RAID Levels 1-5			
	1.2	Softwar	re Overview 1-6			
		1.2.1	Sun StorEDGE 6320 System Management Software 1-7			
		1.2.2	Data Host Software 1-8			
		1.2.3	External Management Host Software 1-9			
		1.2.4	Other Supported Software 1-10			
	1.3	Installa	tion and Configuration Overview 1-10			
2.	Instal	ling the	Hardware and Cabling 2-1			
	2.1	Plannin	g the Installation 2-2			

- 2.1.1 Connectivity Worksheet 2-2
- 2.2 Safety Considerations 2-2

- 2.2.1 Handling Precautions 2-3
- 2.2.2 Secure Installation Requirements 2-4
- 2.2.3 Ventilation 2-4
- 2.3 Installing the System Cabinet 2-5
 - 2.3.1 Required Tools 2-5
 - 2.3.2 Unpacking the System 2-5
 - 2.3.3 Moving and Placing the System 2-6
 - 2.3.4 Stabilizing the System 2-6
- 2.4 Accessories Kit Packing List 2-11
- 2.5 Connecting the Expansion Cabinet 2-12
- 2.6 Powering On the System 2-12
 - 2.6.1 Required Tools 2-12
 - 2.6.2 Powering On Locally 2-12
 - 2.6.3 Required Tools 2-13
 - 2.6.4 Preparing the System for Local Power 2-14
 - 2.6.5 Connecting the Grounding Cable 2-15
 - 2.6.6 Connecting the Power Cables 2-16
 - 2.6.7 Powering On the System Local 2-19
 - 2.6.8 Powering Off Sequence 2-20

3. Connecting the Sun StorEdge 6320 System 3-1

- 3.1 Connecting Hosts to the 6320 System 3-1
- 3.2 Establishing a Serial Connection 3-5

4. Establishing the Initial Configuration 4-1

4.1 Logging In to the Configuration Service Web Interface 4-6

5. Setting the Default Configuration 5-1

- 5.1 Logging Into the System 5-2
- 5.2 Adding Administration Information 5-3
 - 5.2.1 Providing a System Description 5-3

- 5.2.2 Changing the Time Zone 5-4
- 5.2.3 Changing the System Time 5-5
- 5.3 Creating Volumes 5-6

6. Initializing the Sun StorEdge Remote Response Service 6-1

- 6.1 Remote Response Service Initialization 6-2
- 6.2 Shared Remote Response Telephone Line 6-4

A. Connecting a Second System Cabinet A-1

- A.1 Connecting an Expansion Cabinet to a Base Cabinet with Internal Switches A-2
 - A.1.1 Connecting the Fibre Channel Cables A-2
 - A.1.2 Connecting the Ethernet Cable A-6
- A.2 Connecting an Expansion Cabinet to a Base Cabinet with External Switches A-6

B. Powering On and Powering Off the System Remotely B-1

- B.1 Preparing the System for Remote Power B-2
 - B.1.1 Connecting the Grounding Strap B-6
 - B.1.2 Connecting the Power Cables B-7
- B.2 Powering On the System Remotely B-10
- B.3 Troubleshooting the Installation B-13
- B.4 Powering Off the System Using the Remote Power-Off Procedure B-13
 - B.4.1 Powering off the System Remotely B-14
 - B.4.2 Powering Off the System Completely B-17
- B.5 Restoring the System After the Partial Remote Power-Off Procedure B-20
- B.6 Restoring the System After the Full Remote Power-Off Procedure B-22
- B.7 Reassembling the System B-23

C. Product Specifications C-1

- C.1 Physical Characteristics C-1
- C.2 Physical Specifications C-2
- C.3 Power Sequencer Electrical Specifications C-3
- C.4 Environmental Requirements C-3

D. Installing the Software on the Hosts **D-1**

- D.1 Installing the CLI Client on Hosts D-1
 - D.1.1 To Install the CLI Client Software D-2
- D.2 Specific Operations for Linux D-5
 - D.2.1 Setting Up Storage Access Permissions to storage on the 6020 Array D-5
- D.3 Sun StorEdge Traffic Manager (non-Solaris) D-6

E. Sample Custom Configuration E-1

- E.1 Before Changing the Configuration E-1
 - E.1.1 Verifying the Volumes E-2
 - E.1.2 Deleting Existing Pools E-2
 - E.1.3 Navigating Configuration Service E-2
 - E.1.4 Logging Into the System E-5
 - E.1.5 Understanding Arrays and Pools E-6
 - E.1.6 Changing Array Profiles E-6
- E.2 Customizing the Raid Configuration E-8
 - E.2.1 Deleting a Pool from an Array E-9
- E.3 Configuring the Fibre Channel Settings E-19
- E.4 Adding Initiators and Volumes E-21
 - E.4.1 Determining HBA WWNs E-22
 - E.4.2 Creating Initiator Groups E-24
 - E.4.3 Creating Initiators E-28
 - E.4.4 Creating Volumes E-29
 - E.4.5 Creating Volume Groups E-36

F. Installing the USB Flash Disk D-1

4. Restoring Configuration Files D-2

Index I-i

Tables

- TABLE 1-6Installation and Configuration Overview1–10
- TABLE 2-1 Connectivity Information Worksheet 2–2
- TABLE 2-2 Accessories Kit Packing List 2–11
- TABLE 2-3 Power Cable—FRU List 2–13
- TABLE 2-4 Voltage Requirements for Maximum Operating Voltage and Frequency Ranges 2–16
- TABLE 2-5Current Requirements at Nominal Line Voltage for a Storage System in Maximum
Configuration 2–17
- TABLE 3-1 Serial Connection—FRU List 3–5
- TABLE 4-1 Port Numbers 4–6
- TABLE 5-1 Default Sun StorEdge 6320 System Configuration 5–1
- TABLE D-2 Supported Host Operating Systems D-1
- TABLE D-3 CLI Client Software D-2
- TABLE 6-1 Configuration Field Descriptions E–17
- TABLE 6-2 Fibre Channel Configuration Fields E–21

Figures

FIGURE 2-1	Stabilizer Legs 2–7
FIGURE 2-2	Installing the Right Stabilizer Leg 2–7
FIGURE 2-3	Adjusting the Leveling Pads on the Stabilizer Leg 2-8
FIGURE 2-4	Leveling Pads 2–9
FIGURE 2-5	Removing the Bottom Right Front Mounting Screws 2-10
FIGURE 2-6	Attaching the Floor-mounting Brackets 2–10
FIGURE 2-7	Location of Key Switch on Bottom Front Panel 2–14
FIGURE 2-8	Attaching the Grounding Strap to the Front Power Sequencer 2–15
FIGURE 2-9	Power Sequencer Control Panel 2–16
FIGURE 2-10	Connecting the Power Cables 2–18
FIGURE 2-11	AC Power Sequencer Control Panel 2–19
FIGURE 2-12	Front Sequencer Status Lights 2–20
FIGURE 3-1	Connecting Hosts - Two Sun-Installed Internal Switches 3–2
FIGURE 3-2	Connecting Hosts - Two External Switches 3–3
FIGURE 3-3	Connecting Hosts - Direct Connect. 3–4
FIGURE 3-4	Connecting the Service Cable to a Laptop 3–5
FIGURE 5-1	Administration Login 5–3
FIGURE 5-2	Entering a System Description 5–4
FIGURE 5-3	Changing the Time Zone 5–5
FIGURE 5-4	Changing the System Time 5–6

- FIGURE 5-5 Storage Log In 5–7
- FIGURE E-1 Manage Volumes Create 5–8
- FIGURE E-2 Enter Name and Select Pool 5–9
- FIGURE E-3 Enter Size and Permissions 5–10
- FIGURE E-4 Add Volume to Group 5–11
- FIGURE E-5 Confirm Choices 5–12
- FIGURE E-6 Mail Notification 5–12
- FIGURE E-7 Outstanding Jobs 5–13
- FIGURE 6-1 Sun StorEdge Remote Response Service Worksheet 6–2
- FIGURE E-1 Accessing Actions from the Array Selection Display. E-3
- FIGURE E-2 Viewing the Array Overview Graphic. E-4
- FIGURE E-3 Logging into the Storage Environment E–5
- FIGURE E-4 Selecting the Configure Button on the Array Selection Display E-9
- FIGURE E-5 The Delete Pools Button on the Configure Display. E-10
- FIGURE E-6 Confirm Pool Deletion Operation E-10
- FIGURE E-7 Mail Notification E-11
- FIGURE E-8 Outstanding Jobs E-11
- FIGURE E-9 Accessing Actions from the Array Selection Display. E-13
- FIGURE E-10 Selecting Managing Pools. E-14
- FIGURE E-11 Selecting a Tray in the Create New Pool Wizard. E-15
- FIGURE E-12 Change New Pool Wizard Select Profile E-15
- FIGURE E-13 Select Name and Disks E-18
- FIGURE E-14 Confirm Choices E-19
- FIGURE E-15 Fibre Channel Configuration E-20
- FIGURE E-16 Manage Initiator Groups E-25
- FIGURE E-17 Manage Initiator Groups Create E-26
- FIGURE E-18 Create New Group E-26
- FIGURE E-19 The New Initiator Groups E-27
- FIGURE E-20 Manage Initiators E-28
- FIGURE E-21 New Initiator E-29

- FIGURE E-22 Manage Volumes Create E-30
- FIGURE E-23 Enter Name and Select Pool E-31
- FIGURE E-24 Enter Size and Permissions E-32
- FIGURE E-25 Add Volume to Group E-33
- FIGURE E-26 Confirm Choices E-34
- FIGURE E-27 Mail Notification E-34
- FIGURE E-28 Outstanding Jobs E-35
- FIGURE E-29 Manage Volume Groups Create E-36
- FIGURE E-30 Enter Name and Select Volumes in the Create New Volume Group Wizard. E-37
- FIGURE E-31 Select Initiator Group E-38

Preface

The Sun StorEdgeTM 6320 System 1.2 Installation Guide provides procedures for installing the Sun StorEdgeTM 6320 system. The system is shipped installed in a cabinet. This guide explains how to complete the initial setup of the system, power the system on and off, and connect the system to the data hosts on the storage area network (SAN) and the management console on the local area network (LAN).

Only a qualified service provider who is thoroughly trained in storage system installations should perform the tasks in this guide.



Caution – You must read and understand the *Sun StorEdge 6320 Regulatory and Safety Compliance Manual* before beginning any procedure in this guide.

How This Guide Is Organized

Chapter 1 contains an introduction to the Sun StorEdge 6320 system.

Chapter 2 describes planning for the installation, safety, how to install the system cabinet and powering on the system.

Chapter 3 explains how to connect a LAN and hosts on the SAN.

Chapter 4 provides steps to complete the initial Configuration Utility Menu.

Chapter 5 steps you through the initial configuration parameters using the webbased Configuration Services.

Chapter 6 explains how to initialize the Sun StorEdge Remote Response service.

Appendix A explains how to add a second cabinet to the Sun StorEdge 6320 systems.

Appendix B explains how to remotely power the systems on and off.

Appendix C contains the physical specifications of the system.

Appendix D provides information on installing software on hosts.

Appendix E provides steps to change the default configuration to add initiators for additional security or change the default RAID-5 configuration to another RAID level.

Using UNIX Commands

This document does not contain information about basic $\text{UNIX}^{\circledast}$ commands and procedures such as shutting down the system, booting the system, and configuring devices.

Refer to one or more of the following for this information:

- Solaris Handbook for Sun Peripherals
- AnswerBook2[™] online documentation for the Solaris[™] software environment
- Other software documentation that you received with your system

Typographic Conventions

Typeface	Meaning	Examples
AaBbCc123	The names of commands, files, and directories; on-screen computer output	Edit your .login file. Use ls -a to list all files. % You have mail.
AaBbCc123	What you type, when contrasted with on-screen computer output	% su Password:
AaBbCc123	Book titles, new words or terms, words to be emphasized	Read Chapter 6 in the <i>User's Guide.</i> These are called <i>class</i> options. You <i>must</i> be superuser to do this.
	Command-line variable; replace with a real name or value	To delete a file, type rm <i>filename</i> .

Shell Prompts

Shell	Prompt
C shell	machine_name%
C shell superuser	machine_name#
Bourne shell and Korn shell	\$
Bourne shell and Korn shell superuser	#

Sun StorEdge 6320 System Documentation

The following is a list of documents related to the Sun StorEdge 6320 system. For any document number with *nn* as a suffix, use the most current document.

Subject	Title	Part Number
Late-breaking news	• Sun StorEdge 6320 System 1.0 Release Notes	816-7880- <i>nn</i>
Preparation	 Sun StorEdge 6320 System 1.0 Site Preparation Guide Sun StorEdge 6320 System Regulatory and Safety Compliance 	816-7877- <i>nn</i>
	Manual	816-7876-nn
System installation and initial configuration	• Sun StorEdge 6320 System 1.2 Installation Guide	816-7878-nn
Configuration	• Sun StorEdge Configuration Service Online Help	NA
Software installation from CD	• Sun StorEdge 6000 Family Host Installation Software Guide	817-1739- <i>nn</i>
System Reference	• Sun StorEdge 6320 System 1.0 Reference and Service Manual	816-7879- <i>nn</i>
System Diagnostics	 Storage Automated Diagnostics Environment Online Help Storage Automated Diagnostics Environment 2.2 User's Guide, System Edition 	NA 817-0192- <i>nn</i>

Related Documentation

The following documents provide detailed information about related products.

Product	Title	Part Number
San Foundation Software	• Sun StorEdge SAN Foundation 4.2 Configuration Guide	817-1245-nn
Traffic Manager Software	• Sun StorEdge Traffic Manager Software Installation and Configuration Guide	816-1420-nn
	• Sun StorEdge Traffic Manager 3.0 Installation and User's Guide for Microsoft Windows 2000 and Windows NT Operating Systems	817-0830- <i>nn</i>
	• Sun StorEdge Traffic Manager 3.0 Installation and User's Guide for IBM AIX Operating System	817-0832-nn
	• Sun StorEdge Traffic Manager 3.0 Installation and User's Guide for Hewlett Packard HP-UX Operating System	817-0834- <i>nn</i>
Sun StorEdge network Fibre Channel switch-8 and switch-16	 Sun StorEdge Network FC Switch-8 and Switch-16 Release Notes Sun StorEdge Network FC Switch-8 and Switch-16 Installation and Configuration Guide 	816-0842- <i>nn</i> 816-0830- <i>nn</i>
	• Sun StorEdge Network FC Switch-8 and Switch-16 Best Practices Manual	816-2688- <i>nn</i>
	• Sun StorEdge Network FC Switch-8 and Switch-16 Operations Guide	816-1986- <i>nn</i>
	• Sun StorEdge Network FC Switch-8 and Switch-16 Field Troubleshooting Guide	816-0252-nn
SANbox [™] switch management using	 SANbox-8/16 Segmented Loop Switch Management User's Manual 	875-3060-nn
SANsurfer®	 SANbox-8 Segmented Loop Fibre Channel Switch Installer's/User's Manual 	875-1881- <i>nn</i>
	 SANbox-16 Segmented Loop Fibre Channel Switch Installer's/User's Manual 	875-3059- <i>nn</i>
Expansion cabinet	• Sun StorEdge Expansion Cabinet Installation and Service Manual	805-3067-nn
Storage Service Processor	• Sun V100 Server User's Guide	806-5980- <i>nn</i>
	• Netra X1 Server User's Guide	806-5980- <i>nn</i>
Solaris Operating System (OS)	• Solaris Handbook for Sun Peripherals	816-4468- <i>nn</i>

Accessing Sun Documentation Online

You can view, print, or purchase a broad selection of Sun documentation, including localized versions, at:

```
http://www.sun.com/documentation
```

For Sun StorEdge 6320 system documentation, go to:

```
http://www.sun.com/products-n-
solutions/hardware/docs/Network_Storage_Solutions/Midrange/6320/
index.html
```

Contacting Sun Technical Support

If you have technical questions about this product that are not answered in this guide, go to:

http://www.sun.com/service/contacting

Sun Welcomes Your Comments

Sun is interested in improving its documentation and welcomes your comments and suggestions. You can submit your comments by going to:

http://www.sun.com/hwdocs/feedback

Please include the title and part number of this document with your feedback:

Sun StorEdge 6320 System 1.2 Installation Guide part number 816-7878-nn.

CHAPTER 1

Understanding the Sun StorEdge 6320 System

The Sun StorEdge 6320 system offers a complete storage solution with a modular architecture and integrated system-wide manageability.

The Sun StorEdge 6320 system scales incrementally from 500 gigabytes (GB) to 45 terabytes (TB) of storage while balancing capacity and performance.

For a review of the system's features and benefits, go to:

http://www.sun.com/storage/midrange/6000/6300/6320/

This guide describes the features of the system that you will handle or configure during installation.

This chapter provides the following sections:

- "Hardware Overview" on page 1-2
- "Software Overview" on page 1-6
- "Installation and Configuration Overview" on page 1-10

1.1 Hardware Overview

This four main hardware components of the system are:

- System cabinet
- Service Processor Panel
- Storage Service Processor
- Storage arrays

1.1.1 System Cabinet



From the front of the system cabinet, you can view the LEDs for the Storage Service Processor and the system arrays. Whenever any LEDs are yellow or red, check the logs and reports in the diagnostic software, Storage Automated Diagnostic Environment Software.



From the back of the system cabinet, you can access the Service Processor Panel for cabling the storage area network (SAN) and local area network (LAN) to the Sun StorEdge 6320 system. You can also access the array field replaceable units (FRUs) such as power and cooling units and the array controllers.

1.1.2 Service Processor Panel



The Service Processor Panel simplifies the cabling to the system. You can connect your cables to these accessible panel connections rather than to individual components of the system.

In Chapter 2 you will learn how to connect to the panel based on your system's configuration.

1.1.3 Storage Service Processor

The Storage Service Processor is a management host residing in the cabinet. The Storage Service Processor manages the administrative tasks of the system outside of the data path of the SAN.

The Storage Service Processor is cabled to the Service Processor Panel, allowing for easy serial and Local Area Network (LAN) connections. Normally you will not need to directly connect to the Storage Service Processor.

1.1.4 Storage Arrays

The Sun StorEdge 6320 system uses arrays as storage modules. An array has a master and an alternate master controller with expansion units. Each tray of the array is 3RU and 18-inches deep and holds from seven to fourteen 1-inch drives.

The arrays can be configured as:

- 2x2 Two controller trays and no expansion trays
- 2x4 Two controller trays and two expansion trays
- 2x6 Two controller trays and four expansion trays

The arrays accept 1 Gbit and 2 Gbit FC connectivity from data hosts.

Reliability, availability, and serviceability (RAS) features include redundant components, notification of failed components, and the ability to replace components while the unit is online.

The administrative paths in the array are completely independent of the SAN data path for ensuring reliability, security, serviceability, and ease of use. The Ethernetbased administrative path enables centralized configuration and monitoring of large numbers of array configurations, providing storage to multiple application servers.

1.1.5 Understanding RAID Levels

The Sun StorEdge 6320 system supports RAID-5 (default), RAID-0, and RAID-1

Redundant Array of Independent Disks (RAID) systems provide significant storage by making the data on many small disks readily available to file servers, hosts, or the network as a single array.

Data throughput and availability are dependent on the storage system architecture, how the data is stored within the array (RAID level), and the application's use of the data.

RAID systems use two or more drives in combination for fault tolerance and performance.

The supported RAID levels are:

- **RAID-0:** Provides *data striping* across multiple disks but no redundancy. This improves performance but does not deliver fault tolerance.
- **RAID-1:** Provides disk mirroring whereby all data is copied onto two separated disks.
- RAID-5: Default level provides data striping at the byte level and also stripe error correction (parity checking) information. This results in excellent performance and good fault tolerance. Parity checking specifies that when the RAID controller writes information onto the disks, it also writes redundant information called parity bits. Should a disk fail, the parity information enables the RAID controller to recreate the lost information as it is requested. Since the parity information is spread across multiple disks, only a percentage of the disks is used for parity information, which improves the efficiency of available storage space.

1.2 Software Overview

This section describes the following software used in the Sun StorEdge 6320 System :

- System Management software
- Data host software
- External management host software
- Other supported software

Note – Supported software is available for download from:

http://wwws.sun.com/software/download/

Also, the Sun StorEdge 6000 Family Host Installation Software CD contains the following software that is used with the system:

- Sun StorEdge SAN Foundation Kit software
- Sun StorEdge Storage Automated Diagnostic Environment software
- Sun StorEdge Remote Configuration CLI (Solaris OS only)

1.2.1 System Management Software

TABLE 1-1 describes the Web-based configuration and management software that is already installed on the Service Processor of Sun StorEdge 6320 systems.

TABLE 1-1 System Management Software on the Sun StorEdge 6320 System

Software	Description	
Sun StorEdge Configuration Service Software	Sun StorEdge Configuration Service software delivers a centralized, web- based management platform, which provides configuration, control, and asset information services. Configuration Service software enables you to manage the Sun StorEdge 6320 system in a storage area network environment.	
	Key Benefits	
	•Configure and manage storage trays, pools, and volumes	
	•Create and manage initiator groups and initiators	
	• Administer Storage Service Processor features such as passwords, user e-mail notification, date, network settings, and other items	
	 View logs, reports, and overall array health 	
Storage Automated Diagnostic Environment Software - for Sun StorEdge 6320 system diagnostics	The installed version of the Storage Automated Diagnostic Environment Software is a diagnostic monitoring tool for the Sun StorEdge 6320 system. It can be configured to monitor on a 24-hour basis, collecting information that enhances the reliability, availability, and serviceability of the system.	
	Benefits	
	•A Web-based user interface for monitoring and diagnostics	
	Remote notification	
	\bullet Secure Socket Layer (SSL) encryption to protect transmitted information	

1.2.2 Data Host Software

This section describes the software that you install on data hosts such as servers. The information is listed in the following two tables:

- TABLE 1-2 describes the software for data hosts.
- TABLE 1-3 contains lists the data host software by Operating System.

Software	Supported Software		
Sun StorEdge SAN Foundation Software - Solaris OS Hosts	This software incorporates kernel drivers and utilities that enable Solaris OS data hosts to connect to, monitor, and transfer data on a SAN. Install the software on Solaris OS data hosts.		
Sun StorEdge Traffic Manager Software - Hosts with operating systems other than Solaris	This software incorporates kernel drivers and utilities that enable data hosts with operating systems other than Solaris OS to connect to, monitor, and transfer data on a SAN. Install the software on data hosts with operating systems other than Solaris.		
Storage Automated Diagnostic Environment Software - Device Edition (optional)	The Storage Automated Diagnostic Environment Software - Device Edition resides on SAN devices to assist for measuring the online health and diagnostic monitoring tool of the SAN.		

 TABLE 1-2
 Supported Data Host Software

Software	Supported Software		
Solaris OS	Sun StorEdge SAN Foundation. Storage Automated Diagnostic Environment Software - Client Edition		
Microsoft Windows NT	Sun StorEdge Traffic Manager for NT		
Microsoft Windows 2000 Server and Advanced Server	Sun StorEdge Traffic Manager for Windows 2000 and Advanced Server Storage Automated Diagnostic Environment Software - Client Edition		
IBM AIX	Sun StorEdge Traffic Manager for AIX Storage Automated Diagnostic Environment Software - Client Edition		
HP-UX	Sun StorEdge Traffic Manager for HP-UX Storage Automated Diagnostic Environment Software - Client Edition		
Red Hat Linux 7.2	(Single-path support only) Storage Automated Diagnostic Environment Software - Client Edition		

 TABLE 1-3
 Data Host Software by Operating System

1.2.3 External Management Host Software

TABLE 1-4 shows the software that can installed on external management hosts to work with the Sun StorEdge 6320 system.

 TABLE 1-4
 External Management Host Software

Software	Description
Sun StorEdge 6000 CLI packages	For remote configuration from a command-line interface, install a Sun StorEdge 6000 CLI package for Solaris, AIX, HP-UX, Linux, or Windows. This thin-scripting client software provides access to storage array configuration and management services through a CLI client on an external host.
	 Supported Operating Systems Solaris OS - Sun StorEdge 6000 CLI package for Solaris OS (optional) AIX - Sun StorEdge 6000 CLI Package for AIX Red Hat Linux - Sun StorEdge 6000 CLI Package for Linux HP-UX - Sun StorEdge 6000 CLI Package for HP-UX Windows 2000 Advanced Server - Sun StorEdge 6000 CLI Package for Windows
Storage Automated Diagnostic Environment Software - Device Edition	The Storage Automated Diagnostic Environment software client edition resides on SAN devices to assist for measuring the online health and diagnostic monitoring tool of the SAN.

1.2.4 Other Supported Software

TABLE 1-5 lists other software supported by the Sun StorEdge 6320 system. Refer to the software documentation for installation instructions.

TABLE 1-5 Other Supported Software for the Sun StorEdge 6320 System

Software	Description		
Other Supported Software	•Sun StorEdge Enterprise Storage Manager		
	•Sun StorEdge Availability Suite		
	Sun StorEdge Performance Suite		
	 Sun StorEdge Utilization Suite Software 		
	Sun StorEdge Resource Manager Suite		
	•Sun Cluster™		
	Sun StorEdge Enterprise Backup		
	• VERITAS VxVM		
	• VERITAS Volume Manager with DMP		
	VERITAS NetBackup		
	• VERITAS File System		
	• VERITAS Cluster Server 1		

1.3 Installation and Configuration Overview

Table 1-6 gives a high-level view of the activities that you will perform for both the hardware and software aspects of your installation.

TABLE 1-6	Installation	and	Configuration	Overview
-----------	--------------	-----	---------------	----------

Step	Chapter
1. Unpack the system.	Chapter 2 "Installing the Hardware"
2. Move and place the system.	
3. Secure the system leveling pads and stabilizer legs, or mount the cabinet to the floor.	
4. Connect an expansion cabinet (if necessary).	
5. Connect all power cables.	
6.Power on the system.	

TABLE 1-6 Installation and Configuration Overview

7.Connect all cables.Chapter 3 "Co8.Make a serial connection.the Sun StorEdSystem"	Chapter 3 "Connecting
	the Sun StorEdge 6320 System"
Software	Chapter 4 "Establishing
. Establish network connectivity with the Initial Configuration Utility.	Connectivity"
- Verify connection to the LAN using a Ping command.	
2. Log In to the Configuration Service web interface as Admin	Chapter 5 "Setting the
3. Perform Administration Tasks.	Default Configuration"
- Add a system description.	
- Set the system time zone and time.	
- Logout as Admin.	
4. Initialize the Default configuration and Profile.	
- Login as Storage.	
- Create a volume on a factory-configured pools.	
- Review reports and verify volume change.	
5. Connect to data hosts to access the HBAs and verify that the volumes are ready to be secured.	Appendix E 'Sample Custom Configuration"
6. Change the configuration, if needed.	0
- Fill in the Administration windows.	
- Select a different profile or create a new one to change if the default configuration needs to be changed.	
- Create a volume and add it to the volume group.	
- Select Reports to verify the volume and initiator.	
7.Create Initiators, if needed.	
Create an initiator group.	
- Create an initiator to add to the group.	
- Create a volume and add it to the volume group.	
- Select Reports to verify the volume and initiator.	

Installing the Hardware

This chapter provides the information that you will need to set up your Sun StorEdge 6320 system hardware and cabling. Additionally, this chapter cites areas that you will want to consider before actually setting up the system and then beginning the initial configuration.

This chapter includes the following:

- "Planning the Installation" on page 2
- "Connectivity Worksheet" on page 2
- "Safety Considerations" on page 2
- "Installing the System Cabinet" on page 5
- "Unpacking the System" on page 5
- "Moving and Placing the System" on page 6
- "Adjusting the Leveling Pads" on page 8
- "Installing the Stabilizer Legs" on page 6
- "Installing the Floor-Mounting Brackets" on page 9
- "Accessories Kit Packing List" on page 11
- "Connecting the Expansion Cabinet" on page 12
- "Powering On the System" on page 12
- "Powering On Locally" on page 12
- "Required Tools" on page 13
- "Preparing the System for Local Power" on page 14
- "Connecting the Grounding Cable" on page 15
- "Connecting the Power Cables" on page 16
- "Powering On the System Local" on page 19
- "Powering Off Sequence" on page 20
- "Power Management Using the Management Software" on page 22

2.1 Planning the Installation

Before beginning the installation, prepare the site and gather the information that you will need.

2.1.1 Connectivity Worksheet

Use this worksheet to plan the Ethernet connections you will set when you run the Initial Configuration Utility in Chapter 4 "Establishing Connectivity.".

Caution – The Sun StorEdge 6320 system uses IP addresses 174.30.0.x, 74.40.0.x, and 10.0.0.x for internal operations. Do not otherwise use these IP addresses.

Component	Information
Host name	
Host IP address	
Subnet mask	
Domain name	
Name server (DNS)	
Gateway IP address	
E-mail notification address	
Subnet mask Domain name Name server (DNS) Gateway IP address E-mail notification address	

 TABLE 2-1
 Connectivity Information Worksheet

2.2 Safety Considerations

You must install the Sun StorEdge 6320 system in accordance with the local safety codes and regulations. The following sections contain additional safety information for the local facility:

- "Handling Precautions" on page 2-3
- "Secure Installation Requirements" on page 2-4
- "Ventilation" on page 2-4

2.2.1 Handling Precautions



Caution – A fully configured Sun StorEdge 6320 System cabinet weighs in excess of 1400 pounds (635 kg). Ensure that all surfaces this system will move over can withstand this load.

Additionally, the system chassis is top heavy, even when you order the base configuration only. Keep this in mind when moving the system.

The cabinet has wheels. You should have two to three people available, one to push the system off the pallet onto the ramp, and the others offer resistance so that the cabinet does not roll. Make sure there is adequate space in front of the system to ensure that it will not roll into anything.

Next, you will need both people to push the cabinet up the ramp to a raised floor computer room. Move the cabinet slowly and make sure the floor is free from objects and cables.

2.2.2 Secure Installation Requirements

To minimize personnel injury in the event of a seismic occurrence, you must securely fasten the cabinet to a rigid structure extending from the floor to the ceiling or walls of the room in which you situate the cabinet.

Install the cabinet on a level surface. There are adjustable nonskid pads at each corner of the cabinet base. You should extend these pads when the cabinet is installed to prevent the it from rolling. *Do not use these pads to level the cabinet.*

2.2.3 Ventilation

Air cools the system cabinet from front to back. Air enters at the front, circulates through the system, and is expelled at both the top and lower back of the cabinet.



Caution – Do not block or cover the openings of the system. Furthermore, do not place it near a radiator or heat register.

2.3 Installing the System Cabinet

The system cabinet is shipped with all of the associated cables, including:

- Two power sequencer assemblies
- Four floor-mounting brackets
- Two stabilizer legs

The floor-mounting brackets enable you to bolt the cabinet to the floor. If you do not install the floor-mounting brackets, then you must install the stabilizer legs. The stabilizer legs are extended to prevent the cabinet from tipping over when field-replaceable units (FRUs) are installed, removed, or serviced.

2.3.1 Required Tools

You will need the following tools for the installation:

- Leveling wrench (shipped with the system)
- 7/16-inch ratchet wrench
- 1/2-inch ratchet wrench

2.3.2 Unpacking the System

If the system is already unpacked, proceed to Section 2.3.3, "Moving and Placing the System" on page 2-6.

1. Inspect all shipping containers for evidence of physical damage.

If a shipping carton is damaged, request that the carrier's agent be present when the carton is opened. Keep the contents and packing material for the agent's inspection.



Caution – Use two or more people to unpack and set up the cabinet.

Only one side of the shipping carton top is labeled:

RAMPS ATTACH THIS SIDE

This indicates that you will slide the cabinet off of the pallet from this side. First, you must attach the white velcro straps on the ramp to the matching strap on the pallet.

- 2. Verify the items you receive against the shipping list.
- 3. Reassemble the packing materials and save them for future use.

2.3.3 Moving and Placing the System

Measure cabling distances to ensure that the supplied cable is adequate.

The grounding cable for the cabinet is 6.5 feet (~2 meters) long. The procedure for connecting the grounding cable is described in detail in Section 2.6.5, "Connecting the Grounding Cable" on page 2-15.

Refer to the product specifications in Appendix C when you are determining where to place the cabinet.



Caution – Never lift the cabinet by the cosmetic panel surfaces or pull it from the back. Use two or more people to move the cabinet safely: one in front to control the movement and one behind. Push the middle section of the cabinet to prevent it from tipping over.

2.3.4 Stabilizing the System

To stabilize the system, you must do one of the following:

- Install the stabilizer legs and adjust the leveling pads
- Install the floor-mounting brackets

The following describe these tasks in detail.

2.3.4.1 Installing the Stabilizer Legs

To attach the system to the floor, skip to Section 2.3.4.3, "Installing the Floor-Mounting Brackets" on page 2-9.

The stabilizer legs help prevent the expansion cabinet from tipping over when FRUs are serviced in the expansion cabinet. The stabilizer legs must be properly installed and set to be effective.

Before installing the stabilizer legs, adjust



Caution – Always extend the stabilizer legs before attempting to install new FRUs or to service FRUs in the expansion cabinet.

1. Loosen the securing screw on the right stabilizer leg (FIGURE 2-1).


FIGURE 2-1 Stabilizer Legs

2. Slide the right stabilizer leg over the three mounting screws at the lower of the expansion cabinet (FIGURE 2-2) and fully extend it.



FIGURE 2-2 Installing the Right Stabilizer Leg

3. Tighten the securing screw.

This prevents the stabilizer leg from falling off the mounting screws when it is extended.

4. Repeat Step 1 through Step 3 for the left stabilizer leg.

5. Use the leveling wrench to adjust the feet on both stabilizer legs so that they touch the floor (FIGURE 2-3).



FIGURE 2-3 Adjusting the Leveling Pads on the Stabilizer Leg

- 6. Slide both stabilizer legs under the expansion cabinet.
- 7. Resecure the leveling wrench inside the expansion cabinet.
- 8. Close the door.

2.3.4.2 Adjusting the Leveling Pads

Caution – Unless you are using the floor mounting brackets, the four leveling pads must be lowered to the floor for the cabinet to meet Underwriters Laboratories' physical stability requirements.

The leveling pads (screws) are located at each corner of the base of the cabinet (FIGURE 2-4).

- 1. Open the back door of the system cabinet.
- 2. Remove the leveling wrench by unlocking the plastic strap that holds it to the inside of the frame, near the top of the cabinet.

Do not cut the strap. Press the plastic tab to unlock the strap around the wrench, and then slide part of the strap through the lock to loosen the wrench.

3. Adjust the four leveling pads on the cabinet frame using the leveling wrench.

Ensure that the four pads press against the floor so that the cabinet does not move or rock in any direction.



FIGURE 2-4 Leveling Pads

- 4. Replace the leveling wrench into its plastic strap and tighten the strap.
- 5. Continue with Section 2.3.4.1, "Installing the Stabilizer Legs" on page 2-6 to help prevent the system from tipping over when FRUs are serviced in the system.

2.3.4.3 Installing the Floor-Mounting Brackets

Skip this section if you have installed the stabilizer legs and adjusted the leveling pads.

Use the four floor-mounting brackets to attach the expansion cabinet to the floor. The bolts to secure the floor-mounting brackets are not included.



Caution – Do not bolt the floor-mounting brackets to the deck plating of a raised (computer-room) floor, because this would result in an unstable mount.

Note – If you are installing the floor-mounting brackets over previously installed threaded rods, loosely attach the floor-mounting brackets to the rods and then to the expansion cabinet.

1. Remove the three mounting screws on the lower right side of the front and the three mounting screws on the lower right side of the back of the expansion cabinet (FIGURE 2-5).



FIGURE 2-5 Removing the Lower Right Front Mounting Screws

2. Using a 7/16-inch racket wrench, attach the right floor-mounting brackets to the front and back of the expansion cabinet (FIGURE 2-6) with the six mounting screws you just removed.



FIGURE 2-6 Attaching the Floor-mounting Brackets

- 3. Bolt the right floor-mounting brackets to the floor.
- 4. Repeat Step 1 through Step 3 for the left floor-mounting brackets.

2.4 Accessories Kit Packing List

Verify the packing list against of the contents of the Accessories Kit as follows:

Quantity	Description	Part Number	
1	SSRR Global Telco Adpt Kit	370-4900-xx	
1	Mid3, USB FlashDisk	370-5773-xx	
3	Asy, Cbl, Shld, TP-Enet, RJ45-RJ45	530-2093-xx	
1 Adap, 25P, Sub-D, RJ45, Female 530-2889-x			
3	Assy, Cbl, Shld, RJ45-RJ, 6M	530-2991-xx	
1	Adap, 9P, DSub, 8Pos, RJ45, Female	530-3100-xx	
1	Cbl, USB, 1M, A Male-B Male	530-3208-xx	
2	Asy, SE6100, Cable, Loop, 0.5M	530-3211-xx	
2	Cbl, 15M, FC, LC-LC, MM, 1.6 Plenum	537-1043-xx	
1	Sun Generic Safety Doc	816-7190-xx	
1	Mnl, Sh, Maserati Start Here Gde	816-7875-xx	
1	Mnl, RN, Online Doc, 6300 Series	835-0499-xx	

 TABLE 2-2
 Accessories Kit Packing List

Additionally, power cables are shipped with the system, as described in TABLE 2-3.

2.5 Connecting the Expansion Cabinet

If you have an expansion cabinet, perform the steps in Appendix A to install the expansion cabinet.

After installing and powering on an expansion cabinet, you must configure the arrays in the expansion cabinet, as described in Appendix A.

2.6 Powering On the System

This section contains the following sections on setting either local or remote power:

- Section 2.6.4, "Preparing the System for Local Power" on page 2-14
- Section 2.6.5, "Connecting the Grounding Cable" on page 2-15
- Section 2.6.6, "Connecting the Power Cables" on page 2-16
- Section 2.6.7, "Powering On the System Local" on page 2-19
- Section 2.6.8, "Powering Off Sequence" on page 2-20

Note – If you purchased a Sun StorEdge 6320 System with an expansion cabinet, you must connect the expansion cabinet before powering on the base cabinet. Refer to Appendix A for instructions about how to install the expansion cabinet.

2.6.1 Required Tools

The following tools are required to perform the tasks in this chapter:

- Keys for key switch (shipped with the system)
- Phillips screwdriver

2.6.2 Powering On Locally

You can power on the system in either of two methods:

Local power on—powering on the system at the system.

 Remote power on—powering on the system either locally or remotely. Use the remote power on option if you want Sun Microsystems to monitor the system using Sun StorEdge Remote Response.

This section describes powering the system on and off locally. To power the system on or off remotely, see Section 6.1, "Remote Response Service Initialization" on page 6-1.



Caution – Never move expansion cabinets when the system power is on. Excessive movement can cause catastrophic disk drive failure. Always power the system off and, if necessary, disconnect it from the power source and the host before moving it.

The FRUs in TABLE 2-3 are required to perform the tasks in this chapter:

 TABLE 2-3
 Power Cable—FRU List

FRU Description	Part Number	Quantity
Power cable for 72 in. (~183 cm) Sun StorEdge Cabinet (US), L6-30P	595-4881. <i>xx</i>	2
Power cable for 72 in. (~183 cm) Sun StorEdge Cabinet (International), IEC 309	595-4882. <i>xx</i>	2
6.5 feet (~2 meters) grounding cable (shipped with the system)	530-1619-01	1

2.6.3 Required Tools

The following tools are required to perform the tasks in this chapter:

- Keys for key switch (shipped with the system)
- Phillips screwdriver

2.6.4 Preparing the System for Local Power

Note – The position of the key switch does not matter for local power-on and power-off operations.



FIGURE 2-7 Location of Key Switch on Lower Front Panel

- **1. Open the front and back door panels of the system.** Set the panels aside.
- 2. Proceed to Section 2.6.5, "Connecting the Grounding Cable" on page 2-15.

2.6.5 Connecting the Grounding Cable

The grounding cable must be connected to either a grounding post or something attached to a grounding post. The system is designed to work with single-phase power systems that have a grounded neutral conductor.

- 1. Locate the 6.5 foot (~2 meters) grounding cable in the accessories kit.
- 2. Attach one end of the grounding cable to the front power sequencer on the cabinet (FIGURE 2-8).
- 3. Attach the other end of the grounding cable to either an external grounding post or something attached to a grounding post.



FIGURE 2-8 Attaching the Grounding Strap to the Front Power Sequencer

2.6.6 Connecting the Power Cables



Caution – The expansion cabinet is designed to work with single-phase power systems that have a grounded neutral conductor. To reduce the risk of electric shock, do not connect the expansion cabinet to any other type of power system.

1. Verify that each AC power sequencer circuit breaker is in the Off position and that the Local/Off/Remote switch is in the Local position on each power sequencer (FIGURE 2-9).



FIGURE 2-9 Power Sequencer Control Panel

2. Verify that the stated rating matches the AC input voltage to the system (TABLE 2-4 and TABLE 2-5).

Check the electrical ratings label on the serial number label attached to the power sequencer.

 TABLE 2-4
 Voltage Requirements for Maximum Operating Voltage and Frequency Ranges

Voltage and Frequency Range Requirement		
AC voltage rating	200 to 240 VAC	
AC voltage range	180 to 264 VAC	
Frequency range	47 to 63 Hz	

 TABLE 2-5
 Current Requirements at Nominal Line Voltage for a Storage System in Maximum Configuration

Nominal and Maximum Voltage and Current	Requirement	
Nominal AC input voltage rating single phase	200 to 240 VAC	
Maximum current requirement	24A at 240 VAC	
Maximum current per power sequencer outlet	32A	

- 4. Connect the female end of one power cable to the rear power sequencer connector. Connect the female end of the other power cable to the front power sequencer connector (FIGURE 2-10).
 - a. Flip open the cover latch to access the connectors.
 - b. Route the power cable directly through the opening in the cabinet base.
- 5. Pull the latch cover over the power cables to secure them to the power sockets.



FIGURE 2-10 Connecting the Power Cables

6. Connect the other end of the power cables to a grounded outlet.

The following connector types are provided on the power cable:

- NEMA L6-30P for 200–240 V North American operation
- 32A, single-phase, IEC 309 connector for 220–240 V international operation



Caution – To reduce the risk of electric shock, strictly observe all Caution and Note statements.

Note – If the appropriate mating receptacle is unavailable, the connector can be removed from the cable, and the cable can then be permanently connected to a dedicated branch circuit by a qualified electrician. Check local electrical codes for proper installation requirements.

2.6.7 Powering On the System - Local



Caution – To avoid damage to internal circuits, do not connect or disconnect any cable while the FRU associated with the cable is powered on.

- 1. Open the front and back doors if they are closed.
- 2. Remove the front trim panel of the system and set it aside (if you have not already done so).
- 3. At the lower front and lower back of the cabinet, press the AC power sequencer circuit breakers to Off (FIGURE 2-11).



FIGURE 2-11 AC Power Sequencer Control Panel

4. Verify that the AC power cable of the expansion cabinet is connected to the correct AC outlet.



Caution – Do not disconnect the AC power cable from the outlet when working on or in the expansion cabinet. This connection provides a grounding path that prevents damage from electrostatic discharge.

- 5. At the lower front and lower back of the expansion cabinet, press the Local/Off/Remote switch to Local (FIGURE 2-11).
- 6. At the lower front and lower back of the expansion cabinet, press the AC power sequencer circuit breakers to On (FIGURE 2-11).

Note – The Storage Service Processor and Service Processor Accessory (SPA) Tray are already powered on because they are connected to the unswitched power outlets.



FIGURE 2-12 Front Sequencer Status Lights

The three power indicators on the front panel show the status of the front power sequencer (FIGURE 2-12). The main AC power light emitting diode (LED) illuminates when power is applied to the expansion cabinet. The LED for sequencer stage 1 illuminates next, followed by the LED for sequencer stage 2.

To check the status of the rear power sequencer, open the back door of the expansion cabinet and look for the three green LEDs.

- 7. Verify that all the components have only green LEDs illuminated.
- 8. Verify that the power to the system is turned on.
- 9. Check the AC Power Sequencer Control Panel:
 - If one Switched Outlet LED is lit but the other is not, check the status of the power sequencer for the unilluminated LED.
 - If some FRUs have power and others do not, check the power-on switch on the FRUs that do not have power.

2.6.8 Powering Off Sequence

Before you power off the expansion cabinet, you must halt any input/output (I/O) between the host system(s) and the expansion cabinet.

Depending on the type of host system(s) and the software running on the host system, you might need to:

- Exit the operating environment.
- Take the host system offline from the Sun StorEdge 6320 system.



Caution – Failure to stop I/O between host system(s) and the expansion cabinet can result in the loss of data.

The management software allows you to power down the system.

Follow these steps to power off the Sun StorEdge 6320 system:

- 1. Open the front door, if necessary.
- **2.** Loosen the four screws on the front trim panel and remove the panel. Set the panel aside.
- 3. At the lower front and lower back of the system, press the AC power sequencer circuit breakers to Off (FIGURE 2-11).



Caution – To stop all AC power input to the expansion cabinet, you must disconnect the power cables to *both* power sequencers.

Power Management Using the Management Software

Once the system is installed, you can use the Configuration Service web interface for power management. (To learn how to sign on the system, see Section 4.2, "Logging In to the Configuration Service Web Interface" on page 4-6.) The General link on the Administration tab enables the admin user to power down the system.

Refer to the Configuration Service online help for information about powering down the entire storage system partially and powering down all arrays or individual arrays. The individual array power down is useful when adding trays or other components to an array.

Note – To power on the system or arrays after you have remotely powered them off, you must manually power them on at the cabinet.

▼ To Power Down the System (Full Shutdown)

- 1. Click General at the Administration tab.
- 2. Click the Full Shutdown button to power down the Sun StorEdge 6300 storage system Storage Service Processor and all arrays.

Connecting the Sun StorEdge 6320 System

As noted in Chapter 1, you connect your cables to the Service Processor Panel rather than to individual components of the system.

Install cables for the following connections:

- Serial Connections connect to the Serial Console port
- LAN connect to USER LAN
- Phone connect to PHONE for Sun StorEdge Remote Response service
- Host connections See "Connecting Hosts to the System" on page 3-1
- Expansion Cabinets See Appendix A
- Remote Power See Appendix B "Powering On and Powering Off the System Remotely

3.1 Connecting Hosts to the System

Connecting redundant cables from the data hosts depends on the Fibre Channel switch configuration of your system. Sun supports the following configurations:

- 2 Sun-installed internal FC switches
- 2 External FC switches
- No switch (direct attach)











For direct connect (switchless), you make the same connections as you do for internal switches.

3.2 Establishing a Serial Connection

- 1. Open the Accessory Kit that cam with your system
- 2. Locate the following FRUs:

 TABLE 3-1
 Serial Connection—FRU List

Quantity	Description	Part Number
1	Adap, 25P, Sub-D, RJ45, Female	530-2889-xx
3	Assy, Cbl, Shld, RJ45, 6M	530-2991-xx
1	Adap, 9P, DSub, 8Pos, RJ45, Female	530-3100-xx

- **3.** Assemble the RJ45 cable with the adapter that fits either the DB9 or DB25 serial port of the laptop, terminal, or Solaris OS workstation.
- 4. Connect the serial cable between the 6320 ("Serial Console" port on the Service Processor Panel) and the workstation.



FIGURE 3-4 Connecting the Service Cable to a Laptop

- 5. Configure the console settings.
 - a. For a terminal console or a terminal emulation program, use the following settings.

Bits per Second: **9600** Data Bits: **8** Parity: **None** Stop Bits: **1** Flow Control: **Xon/Xoff**

b. On Sun workstations, connect via the serial ports using the tip command for the appropriate port.

[3]user1: tip /dev/ttya

connected

Serial port 1 corresponds to /dev/ttya and serial port 2 corresponds to /dev/ttyb.

c. To disconnect a Sun workstation from a serial connection, enter:

a ~.

The terminal session will return to the shell.

Establishing Connectivity

Run the Initial Configuration Utility to provide the system with connectivity information. Use the information that you compiled in Section 2.1.1, "Connectivity Worksheet" on page 2-2.

Note – If you intend to initiate Sun StorEdge Remote Response service for multiple systems, you will need to assign a unique system ID to each system when you run the Initial Configuration Utility. Assign a system ID of 0 to the system connected to the phone line. See Chapter 6 "Initializing the Sun StorEdge Remote Response Service" for more information.

4.1 Running the Initial Configuration Utility

Access the system through a serial connection as noted in "Establishing a Serial Connection" on page 3-5and run the Initial Configuration Utility script as shown in the following example:

Please note that the bold letters designate input from the user.

```
login: rss
Password: sun1rss
Lantronix SCS400 Version B2.0/202(021016)
Type HELP at the 'ntc0: ' prompt for assistance.
ntc0: connect local port_2
Local protocol emulation 1.0 - Local Switch: <^[>.
```

Sun StorEdge 6320 Service Processor

WARNING: This is a restricted access server. If you do not have explicit permission to access this server, please disconnect immediately. Unauthorized access to this system is an actionable offense and will be prosecuted to the fullest extent of the law.

```
new_sp console login: setup
Password: !setup
Last login: Tue May 20 13:50:09 on console
May 20 13:57:32 new_sp login: ROOT LOGIN /dev/console
Tue May 20 13:57:33 GMT 2003
* StorEdge 6320 Initial Configuration Utility *
*****
Select the operation you wish to perform:
1. Initial configuration
2. Restore previously defined configuration
3. Unconfigure
4. Enable SW support for Lights Out Operation
Your Choice: 1
*****
* Initializing StorEdge 6320 Configuration *
******
Initial configuration is setting up the id
and network parameters for your StorEdge 6320.
The current hostname for this StorEdge 6320 system is new_sp.
Searching for other existing StorEdge 6320 systems on your network...
Searching for a StorEdge 6320 with hostname sp0 ...
Searching for a StorEdge 6320 with hostname sp1 ...
Searching for a StorEdge 6320 with hostname sp2 ...
Searching for a StorEdge 6320 with hostname sp3 ...
Searching for a StorEdge 6320 with hostname sp4 ...
Searching for a StorEdge 6320 with hostname sp5 ...
Searching for a StorEdge 6320 with hostname sp6 ...
Searching for a StorEdge 6320 with hostname sp7 ...
No other StorEdge 6320 systems are currently configured on your
network.
```

Note – If you have more than one Sun StorEdge 6320 system and they are connected together for combined Sun StorEdge Remote Response Unit management through a common telephone line, assignment of a unique service storage processor ID from 0 to 7 is required.

```
Please enter the StorEdge 6320 Id.
A valid value is a digit between 0 and 7.
Your Choice: 0
Network Settings:
_____
Do you wish to use DHCP or Fixed Network Addresses?
1. DHCP
2. Fixed
Your Choice: 2
Please enter the IP Address for the StorEdge 6320: 10.1.10.7
Please enter the Gateway Address for the StorEdge 6320: 10.1.10.1
Please enter the Network Mask for the StorEdge 6320: 255.255.0
Please enter the Nameserver IP Address for the StorEdge 6320: 10.2.2.8
Please enter the Nameserver Domain for the StorEdge 6320:
netstorage.ebay
System Settings
_____
StorEdge 6320 Id: 0
Network Settings
_____
Network Type: Fixed
StorEdge IP Address: 10.1.1.7
StorEdge Gateway Address: 10.1.1.1
StorEdge Network Mask: 255.255.255.0
StorEdge NameServer Address: 10.2.2.8
StorEdge Domain Name: netstorage.ebay
Are all of the above settings correct? (Y/N) y
* Performing StorEdge 6320 Configuration *
Running step 1 of 8...
Updating SP network settings...
Successfully Completed.
Running step 2 of 8...
Setting hostname and host files...
Successfully Completed.
Running step 3 of 8...
Updating firewall configuration...
NOTE: Successful execution of this operation takes several minutes!
Please be patient...
```

Note – This step takes approximately 15 minutes.

```
Return Code (0): Successful completion
Running step 4 of 8...
Updating default route...
Successfully Completed.
Running step 5 of 8...
Updating file resolv.conf...
Successfully Completed.
Running step 6 of 8...
Restarting sendmail ...
Successfully Completed.
Running step 7 of 8...
Restarting se6000...
Requesting WBEM And Tomcat Services To Be Restarted
Please Wait...
WBEM And Tomcat Services Have Been Restarted
Successfully Completed.
Running step 8 of 8...
Updating NTC configuration ...
NOTE: Successful execution of this operation takes several minutes!
Please be patient...
. . . . . .
Return Code (0): Successful completion
The NTC Configuration was successful. The NTC will be reinitialized
in less than two minutes. Please press "Enter" when prompted in order
to proceed with configuration, then log off. Disconnect from the NTC,
and wait approximately two minutes before reconnecting. If the
following network verification is successful, you may begin other
configuration tasks.
Successfully Completed.
Press enter to continue....
%Error: Duplicate IP address - not added.
```

Note – These messages are expected as part of the system configuration and should be considered part of a successful installation. The NTC will reboot automatically. Wait several minutes before proceeding with the following additional steps.

to enable validation of your network settings: 10.1.10.100 Using the ping command to test your network settings. Please wait... Ping successful, your firewall is configured.

se6000configure Successfully Completed.

Sun StorEdge 6320 Service Processor

WARNING: This is a restricted access server. If you do not have explicit permission to access this server, please disconnect immediately. Unauthorized access to this system is an actionable offense and will be prosecuted to the fullest extent of the law.

Note – This completes the Initial Configuration Utility Menu. You are now ready to complete additional configuration tasks as described in the next section.

4.2 Logging In to the Configuration Service Web Interface

After you complete the initial configuration script, you will use the Configuration Service web interface to complete the configuration

TABLE 4-1 contains the valid port numbers when logging in with the web interface.

	HTTP Port	HTTPS Port (secure)
Sun StorEdge Configuration Service	9080	9443
Storage Automated Diagnostic Environment	7654	7443

TABLE 4-1Port Numbers

If you have successfully installed the software, perform the following procedures to log in to the software using a web browser.

▼ To Log In to Configuration Service

- 1. Open Netscape Navigator, version 4.79 or later.
- 2. Type one of the following URLs in the URL text field.

Note – *ip_address* is the IP address of the Service Processor (Service Console port) where the software is installed. You assigned the IP address while running the installation script.

■ For a non-SSL HTTP server:

```
http://ip_address:9080/
```

where 9080 is the default port number for the software.

Note – If you are concerned about password security, use the secure sockets layer (SSL) version of the hypertext transport protocol (HTTP) universal resource locator (URL).

• For an SSL HTTP server:

https://ip_address:9443/

where 9443 is the default port number for the software.

- 3. Log in as follows:
 - For the Sun StorEdge 6320:

User Name: admin Password: !admin

4. Click the Log In button.

After you log in, you can access each window of the interface by clicking the labeled tab:

- Configuration
- Jobs
- Administration

Click the Help link in the right upper corner to display the online help.

▼ To Log Out of the Web Interface

• Click Log Out from any window in the interface.

Note – The connection closes automatically if there is no activity for 30 minutes.

Setting the Default Configuration

The Sun StorEdge 6320 system ships with a ready-to-use storage configuration with pool and array settings defined by a default storage profile. The system is preconfigured with the most common storage configuration to save time in setting up the system. Out of the box, you just have to add some administration information and create volumes to begin accessing storage. This chapter will help create a volume and start using the default configuration

The default Raid-5 configuration settings for the Sun StorEdge 6320 system should meet most storage needs. However, if you determine that you need other RAID or array settings, you can change them by using the system's predefined storage profiles or creating your own. See Appendix E for information of changing the default configuration, and configuring volume and initiator groups.

Click the Help button at the top of Configuration Services windows for more help with the management's software features and fields.

This section consists of the following:

- "To Log In" on page 1
- "Adding Administration Information" on page 2
- "Creating Volumes" on page 5

5.0.1 Logging into the System

You log in as a type of user to perform different task on the system. You will log in as an admin to perform the initial administrative tasks.

▼ To Log In

1. Open a Web browser and in the URL Internet address field enter:

• https instead of http for a secure session

- IP address of the system
- The secured port number for Configuration Services

https://ip_address:cs_port_number

Example: https://10.1.1.12:9443

2. Access the administrative environment by entering the following default information in the Login fields:

Username: admin

Password: !admin

♦ Sun	Configur	ation Service	Help
ROMANNA			
Us	semame:	admin	
Pa	assword:	*****	
		Log In	
lf sy	you are n stem adm	not a registered user, please contact th ninistrator.	ē
	opyright (c se is subje ant technolo un, Gun Ma r registered nd other co sovernment conditions.	1.2003 Sun Microsystems, Iric. All rights reser et to license terms. Third-party software, indu ogy, is copyrighted and techsed from Suri sup crosystems, the Sun logo and Solaris are trad titrademarks of Sun Microsystems, Inc. in the suntries. Federal Acquisitions: Commercial Sof Users Subject to Standard License Terms an	wed. Johng spiters. Iemarks U.S. tware – d
****	8		4-2

FIGURE 5-1 Administration Login

5.1 Adding Administration Information

After logging in, add the following administration information:

- System description
- Time zone
- System time

▼ Providing a System Description

- 1. Click the Administration tab.
- 2. Click the General tab.
- **3.** In the in the Property Value box, in the System section of the window, provide a description for your system in the Property Value field.
- 4. Click Save.

The window refreshes with the newly entered description.

Thursday all constraints the second reduction	T PARAN EVENO		the statements	and the internet		12.11
Configuration Ser	vice		Log Out	Search Help	• adm	iin(admi
- Jun			Mooday, Septe	ober 15, 2003 1	1 43 38 4	M US/Pac
Confi	juration. Ic	Administra	ation		and the second	
General Network	System T	ime Password	s Port Filtering	Notifications	Logs	Reports
Global Power Management						
Partial Bhutdown Full Shutdo	wn.					
Suctors	_					
Save Cancel						_
[contras] [contrast]					-	
Property (2000 ID /0.7)	Value					
Sun StonEage 6320 ID (0-7)	1					
Description	SE032U					
Vendor	"Sun Micro	systems"				
Model	"StorEdge	6320 Managed	Агтау"			
Array Power Management an Click on the array name to see restart, or to restore defaults o	d Array Reals array details in the array.	configuration s and re-config	ure array. Select	an array to pe	form sh	utdown,
Shutdown Restart Restor	e Defaults	Refresh				
B B Name Description	Health OK					

FIGURE 5-2 Entering a System Description

▼ Changing the Time Zone

- 1. Click the Administration tab.
- 2. Click System Time.

The Time Zone window appears.

- 3. Click Change TimeZone, if necessary.
- 4. Select the appropriate time zone offset for your location.

For example, for New York, which is five hours behind GMT, select GMT-5.

5. Click Save.

General Net System Time_> Time Zoo	work System Time Passwords Port Filturing Notifications Logs Reports
Current time zone Property Value Offset GMT-5 Time zone America/1	New_York
New Time Zone Select a time zone offset Save Cancel Time zone offset	t (or all time zones) in the left list and select a time zone in the right list.
All time zones * GMT-12 GMT-10 GMT-10 GMT-9 GMT-8 GMT-8 GMT-6 <u>GMT-4</u> GMT-4 GMT-2 GMT-2 GMT-1 GMT GMT +1 ==	America/Indiana/Indianapolis America/Indiana/Nevay America/Indiana/Vevay America/Indiana/Vevay America/Indiana/Vevay America/Indiana/Vevay America/Indiana/Vevay America/Indiana/Vevay America/Kentucky/Louisville America/Kentucky/Monticello America/Lentucky/Monticello America/Louisville America/Louisville America/Louisville America/Nontreal America/Nessau

FIGURE 5-3 Changing the Time Zone

▼ Changing the System Time

- 1. Click the Administration tab.
- 2. Click System Time.

3. Change the system time, as necessary.

You can use a Network Time Protocol (NTP) server to provide this information if one is available.
1. Click Save.

System Time	etwork Sy	stem Time	asswords	Port Filte	ring No	tifications	Logs	Report
System Time Descartie	2							
Save Cancel Channe	s time zone	1						
Property	Value	e Nontrational	10					
Current System Time	Sep 15, 2	003 4:44:41 P	M				11 - I	
Time Zone	America/N	lew_York						
Time Setting	O NTP	NTP Server I	P					
	Manua	1						
		Month 9	De	y 15	Year	2003		
		Enter month fr	om 1-12 Ent	er dax from 3	1-31 Enter	4-digit year		
		Time 4:44 P	M					
		Enter time in th	e following fo	reat: bb-ree	TAM LINK			

FIGURE 5-4 Changing the System Time

Logging out

1. When you are finished with the administrative tasks, log out as a admin user before logging in as a storage user.

5.2 Creating Volumes

In this section you will create volume using a default storage profile to begin accessing storage. This section consists of the following:

- "To Log In as a Storage User" on page 5
- "To Configure a Volume" on page 6
- "Creating Volumes" on page 5

▼ To Log In as a Storage User

1. Open a Web browser and in the URL Internet address field enter:

• https instead of http for a secure session

- IP address of the system
- The secured port number for Configuration Services

https://ip_address:cs_port_number

Example: https://10.1.1.12:9443

2. Access the configuration environment by entering the following default information in the Log in fields:

Username: storage

Password: !storage

▼ To Configure a Volume

1. Select the Configuration tab and the Array Selection window.

Image Pools Array Selection Array Selection Array Selection 6000 Arrays array00 Image Pools Access detailed system hearin and status information with Storage Automated Disposities StorEdge 6320 Click on the radio button next to the name of the array and choose an action. Array Selection Configure Show Overview Refresh List Manage Pools If array00 array00 3.1.0 Dimange Volumes Manage Volume Groups
Array Selection Array Selection Overal Health Status: Error Access detailed system hearm and status information with <u>Storage Automated Diagnosities</u> StorEdge 6320 Cick on the radio button next to the name of the array and choose an action. Array Selection Configure Bhow Overview Refresh ListMore Actions Manage Pools array00 array00 3.1.0 Di Manage Volumes Manage Volume Groups
Overal Health Status: Error Access detailed system hearn and status information with <u>Storage Automated Diagnostic</u> StorEdge 6320 Click on the radio button next to the name of the array and choose an action. Array Selection Configure Bhow Overview Refresh ListMore Actions Manage Pools # array00 array00 3.1.0 Di Manage Volumes Manage Volume Groups
Access detailed system hearn and status information with <u>Storage Automated Displants</u> StorEdge 6320 Click on the radio button next to the name of the array and choose an action. Array Selection Gonfigure Bhow Overview Refresh ListMore Actions Name Description Financial II Manage Pools # array00 array00 3.1.0 Di Manage Volumes Manage Volume Groups
Click on the radio button next to the name of the array and choose an action. Array Selection Configure Bhow Overview Refresh ListMore Actions Nonce Decodption Enrowend ID Manage Pools G array00 array00 3.1.0 DK Manage Volumes Manage Volume Groups
Monoc Description Refresh List More Actions Nonce Description Finitword H Manage Pools # array00 array00 3.1.0 Of Manage Volumes Manage Volume Groups
Configure Bhow Overview Refresh List More Actions Image Pools Name Description Firmware Image Pools Manage Pools Manage Volumes If array00 array00 3.1.0 Difference Manage Volumes Manage Volumes
Name Description Firmware II Manage Pools array00 array00 3.1.0 Di Manage Volumes Manage Volume Groups
Array00 array00 3.1.0 Di Manage Volumes Manage Volumes Manage Volume Groups
@ array00 array00 3.1.0 D(Manage Volumes Manage Volume Groups
Manage volume Groups
Manage Initiators
Manage Initiator Groups
A distance of the second
Access Macra
Dunicate Array.



2. Click Manage Volumes on the More Actions menu. The Manage Volumes window displays.

3. Click Create.

The Create New Volume Wizard appears.

steps	 Section and a section of the section o	
Enter name and select	Enter name and select pool	
pool	You have 63 of 64 volumes currently available.	
. Enter nze and permittions	I Return how one Click Mart to continue	
Add to volume group	THEF WOMEN HALLS, CACK IVEN TO COMPANY.	
Confirm thoices	Property Value	
	Name tintun 12	
	tum lettererel	
	Pools	
	Name RAID Total Capacity Available Capacity	
	# tip1 5 409.02 GE 409.02 GB	

FIGURE E-2 Volume Name and Select Pool

4. Enter the volume name.

Consider using a logical naming convention to indicate the volume's physical location. (For example, use t0p0vol0 to denote Tray 0, Pool 0, and Volume 0.)

5. Select the default pool.

6. Click Next.

The Enter Size and Permissions window appears.

Create a new Volume		2417 (144)
Steps 1. Enter name and select pool 4 2. Enter size and permissions	Enter size and permissions Specify configuration settings for new volume.	
 Add to volume group Confirm choices 	Property Value Maximum Available Size 409.02 GB Requerted Size 100 MB .	
	Definit Volume Permissions	
	2	1

FIGURE E-3 Enter Size and Permissions

7. Enter the Requested Size of the new volume in Mbytes or Gbytes.

8. Select the Default Volume Permissions.

Select from Read/Write, Read Only, and The default permissions apply to initiators unless overridden by LUN masking. LUN masking provides explicit masking between volumes and initiators, and will override any default access permission settings.

9. Click Next.

The Add Volume to Group window appears.

Steps	Select Volume Groups	
Enter name and select pool Enter size and permissions Add to volume group Confirm choices	Optional Select the Volume Group to which this volume should be added or select "Skip volu group selection" if you do not want to place this volume in any volume group. If you skip this it can add this volume to a volume group later. Click Next to continue.	at the second
	C Back Next >	Cane

FIGURE E-4 Add Volume to Group

10. Click Skip volume group selection and Next to skip adding this volume to a volume group at this time.

You can create the volume groups later.

The Confirm Choices window appears.

Create a new Volume					
Steps 1. Enter name and select pool 2. Enter size and permissions 3. Add to volume group	Confirm choices		2		
	Review all selections for accuracy. After creating this volume, you will have used 2 of your 64 available volumes. Click confirm if this is ok.				
• 4. Confirm choices	Name Pool Size Defailt Logical Unit Number Defailt Volume Permissions Volume Groups	Value tlp1vol2 tlp1 100 MB 1 Read/Wete	1		
	<u>s</u>	Back Confirm	Canrol		

FIGURE E-5 Confirm Choices

11. Review the Properties and Values for accuracy.

a. Click Confirm to accept your changes.

b. Click Back if you want to make changes.

Volume creation takes about 2 minutes.

Once you confirm, the Mail Notification window appears.

Config	uration Service	Log Out Seath Help Pricesprisia	ngr)
- oun	Endperied (
Bateshi (Spiessa) B (Spiess Arme) + B (apped)	Army Selection Profiled Army Selection - Manage Volumen	Searcher Arrier angelie	
	Notification Info Type an email address to be notified when the operation is finished. N	is second as send if they field as blanks	_
	fierfeite Ich Bolcan Leaf Gerr, witte, Stratten		
	Indent		

FIGURE E-6 Mail Notification

12. Enter an e-mail address to where you would like a notification of the volume creation to be sent.

13. Click Submit.

The Outstanding Jobs window appears.

Sun. Config	uration Servi	ce.						Log Out Se	ntă Hel	•clasge(ittenge)
Noteski (typina) © 11800 Artari ⇔⊞_Atarili	Arres Scient Outstanding - You can Ober change for the "Do not unto	General Ion - Manage John out schtrassin wits "AL John" refrech" in scher	Values galarity to and tod. Sch	> Jobs Genom reducing Elec- te job'r compli- et jobe with a	Variation (1997) A National Control (1997) Alara (1997) Alara (1997) Alara (1997)	of Too page off	pile ar ano ie a' le co	e daşılaşınl uğ Bock at the ani azəri them. Səl	en daglage etted auto ett complet	g orritacility jobs, offseli starred, subsc ad jobs in delete them
	Curret Adui	10000 Tongho 1 1.1.47.11121.8	in sense art of	Dobrok List Dobrok List Dobrok List	(Centerding A Contending A Contend to David	** 3	Autor I	effect in 10 per Ministry © 7 manuel	3	

FIGURE E-7 Outstanding Jobs

14. Click Administration *E* Reports to verify the status of the new volume(s).

When the volume creation completes, view the Volumes Summary and Volumes Details reports to see the results.

If you need to customize the configuration or to add additional security with initiators, see Appendix E.

Initializing the Sun StorEdge Remote Response Service

The Sun StorEdge Remote Response service option sends alerts from the Sun StorEdge 6320 system to the Sun Service Center.

The Storage Service Processor continually monitors the messages sent to the system log by the software and firmware in the system. If a significant event occurs, the system sends an alert to the Sun Service Center using an internal modem.

Note – Up to eight Sun StorEdge 6320 systems can be connected together in a chain to share a single phone line for communication with the Sun Service Center and support teams. See Section 6.2, "Shared Remote Response Telephone Line" on page 6-3 for a description of how to chain Sun StorEdge 6320 systems together.

No tools are required to perform the tasks in this chapter.

This chapter contains the following sections:

- Section 6.1, "Remote Response Service Initialization" on page 6-1
- Section 6.2, "Shared Remote Response Telephone Line" on page 6-3

6.1 Remote Response Service Initialization

Before initializing the Sun StorEdge Remote Response service, you must:

- 1. Power on the Sun StorEdge 6320 system
- 2. Connect a dedicated analog phone line
- 3. Gather required information

6.1.1 Powering On the System

Make sure that the system is installed and powered on before requesting Sun StorEdge Remote Response service.

6.1.2 Connecting a Dedicated Analog Phone Line

The telephone line must have the following specifications:

- Analog line
- Dedicated to the Sun StorEdge Remote Response service
- Dial-out and dial-in capability

Note – Telephones that require you to dial 9 usually indicate that the system is not analog, such as a Centrex system. In this case, arrange to install an analog line.

Connect the dedicated telephone line into the PHONE jack on the Service Processor Panel of the base cabinetl.

6.1.3 Gathering Required Information

You will need the following information to activate Sun StorEdge Remote Response service and for future reference.

Requirement	Information
Person and phone number to contact to resolve a remote response case. (Availability is needed 24 hours a day, seven days a week.)	
Dedicated analog telephone number	
Serial number of the Sun StorEdge 6320 system. (The 10 character serial number is located on the back of the system cabinet, at the top.).	

6.1.4 Activating Sun StorEdge Remote Response Service

After completing the prerequisites, contact your local Sun Service Center and supply the serial number of the system you wish to activate. Request activation of Sun StorEdge Remote Response service.

The Sun Service Center team will request the other information from the worksheet and activate the service.

6.2 Shared Remote Response Telephone Line

The Sun StorEdge Remote Response allows up to eight systems to be connected together to share a single telephone line to communicate with the Sun Service Center and support teams.

To connect more than one system together for remote response management through a single telephone line, build a chain of Sun StorEdge 6320 systems by connecting the SP LAN OUT port of each system's Service Processor Panel to the SP LAN IN port on the adjacent system's panel. The first system in the chain must have nothing connected to the SP LAN OUT port on its Service Processor Panel and the Sun StorEdge 6320 system in the chain must have nothing connected to the SP LAN IN port on its Service Processor Panel.

In addition, during the initial configuration of each system, a unique system ID must be assigned to each system. One of the systems (preferably the system with the phone line connected) must be assigned a system ID of 0. You can assign or change the system ID by running the Initial Configuration Utility as described in Chapter 4.

Connecting a Second System Cabinet

To connect a second cabinet to a Sun StorEdge 6320 system, perform the steps in this appendix.

The FRUs in TABLE A-1 are required to perform the tasks in this appendix.

FRU Description	Part Number	Quantity
ASSY, CABL, FIBOP, LC-SC, 15 meter Fibre Channel cable	537-1034-01	1
Power cable for 72 in. (185 cm) Sun StorEdge Expansion Cabinet (US), L6-30P	595-4881	2
Power cable for 72 in. (185 cm) Sun StorEdge Expansion Cabinet (International), IEC 309	595-4882	2
78.74 in. (2-meter) grounding strap (in the kit shipped with the system)	530-1619-01	1
393.7 in. (10-meter) base cabinet Service Processor Panel to expansion cabinet service panel	537-1060-01	2
393.7 in. (10-meter) expansion cabinet DB9 to DB9 power cable	530-3210-01	2
36 in. (92.5-cm) Service Processor USB connection to USB Relay (See Note)	530-3208-01	1

TABLE A-1 Connecting Cables to the Second Cabinet—FRU List

Note – If remote power on and power off will be used, the Storage Service Processor USB connection to the USB Relay cable must be connected. See Appendix B for the procedure to connect the power cable.

This Appendix contains the following sections:

- Section A.1 "Connecting an Expansion Cabinet to a Base Cabinet with Internal Switches" on page A-2
- Section A.2 "Connecting an Expansion Cabinet to a Base Cabinet with External Switches" on page A-6

A.1 Connecting an Expansion Cabinet to a Base Cabinet with Internal Switches

If you purchased a Sun StorEdge 6320 system with Sun-installed internal switches and an expansion cabinet, the following instructions describe how to connect the expansion cabinet.

A.1.1 Connecting the Fibre Channel Cables

In the Sun StorEdge 6320 system, the 16 Port Fibre Channel switch connects the controller of each 6020 array to I/O connections on the Service Processor Panel in the base cabinet. This cabling is completed before the system is shipped to the customer.

In a Sun StorEdge 6320 system that has the expansion cabinet installed, the expansion cabinet has the controller of each of the Sun StorEdge 6020 arrays cabled to the I/O connections on the expansion cabinet panel. Before the expansion cabinet is shipped to the customer, this cable is attached to all Sun StorEdge 6020 arrays that are installed in the expansion cabinet.

The Service Processor Panels are bolted to the back of the system base and expansion cabinets.

FIGURE A-1 shows the Service Processor Panel.

FIGURE A-2 shows Sun StorEdge 6320 systems with internal FC switches and the Fibre Channel cable connections from the I/O Exp FC1 and FC2 ports on the Service Processor Panel on the base cabinet to the I/O Exp FC1 and FC2 ports on the expansion cabinet panel.

FIGURE A-2 also shows the connections for the configuration of two controllers for two Sun StorEdge 6020 arrays (2x2 configuration). Other supported configurations are:

- Two controllers for four Sun StorEdge 6020 arrays (2x4 configuration)
- Two controllers for six Sun StorEdge 6020 arrays (2x6 configuration)

FIGURE A-3 shows Sun StorEdge 6320 systems with internal FC switches and the Fibre Channel cable connections from the I/O Exp FC1 and FC2 ports on the Service Processor Panel on the base cabinet to the I/O Exp FC1 and FC2 ports on the expansion cabinet.



FIGURE A-1 Sun StorEdge 6320 System Service Processor Panel



FIGURE A-2 Expansion Cabinet Cabling (with Internal FC Switches)



FIGURE A-3 Expansion Cabinet Cabling (with External FC Switches)

A.1.2 Connecting the Ethernet Cable

In a two-cabinet configuration, the Ethernet hubs in both cabinets must be interconnected. The 10-meter, shielded, Ethernet crossover cable connects into either port 12 or port 24 of the hub in the base cabinet. The other end of the 10-meter, shielded, Ethernet crossover cable connects into either port 12 or port 24 of the Ethernet hub in the expansion cabinet.

A.2

Connecting an Expansion Cabinet to a Base Cabinet with External Switches

If you purchased a Sun StorEdge 6320 system to use with external switches and an expansion cabinet (FIGURE A-3), the procedure for connecting the expansion cabinet is the same as for connecting a system with internal switches. The difference is that the connections from the I/O ports on the Storage Service Panel connect to the customer's switch rather than to the host.

A.3 Powering On the Second Cabinet

If you are performing an initial installation of a Sun StorEdge 6320 system that includes both a system cabinet and an expansion cabinet, follow these steps to power on the second cabinet:

- 1. Connect the expansion cabinet to the system cabinet.
- 2. Power on the system cabinet.

3. Power on the expansion cabinet.

If you are adding an expansion cabinet to an operational system cabinet, follow these steps to power on the second cabinet:

- 1. Connect the expansion cabinet to the operational system cabinet.
- 2. Power on the expansion cabinet.

A.4 Configuring the Arrays in a Second Cabinet

After physically connecting a second cabinet to a Sun StorEdge 6320 system and powering on the cabinet, you must identify the arrays in the second cabinet to the Sun StorEdge 6320 system. To identify the arrays to the system, follow the steps listed below. For detailed instructions, see the *Sun StorEdge 6320 System 1.2 Reference and Service Manual*.

- 1. On a server, log in to the Storage Automated Diagnostic Environment.
- 2. From the Storage Automated Diagnostic Environment main page, click Manage > Update Ethers.

The system displays the Update Ethers page.

- **3.** Enter the MAC address of the master controller of each array in the expansion cabinet in the appropriate MAC address field.
- 4. Power cycle each array individually in the expansion cabinet, or power cycle the entire expansion cabinet.
- 5. Click Update Ethers to identify the array to the StorEdge 6320 system.
- 6. Create and save a new system inventory snapshot.

Powering On and Powering Off the System Remotely

The systems are shipped to the customer with the hardware and software necessary to support two methods of powering on:

- Local power on—powering on the system at the system.
- Remote power on—powering on the system either locally or remotely.

This Appendix describes powering on and powering off the system remotely.

When connected for remote power-on and power-off operation, the Storage Service Processor detects the presence of the remote power relay and enables two additional functions in the Sun StorEdge 6000 Family Configuration software to enable remote power on and remote power off. When these functions are enabled, the Storage Service Processor and the Storage Service Processor Accessory Tray can remain powered on and active to provide control over the remote power relay.



Caution – Do not use the partial remote power-off sequence when moving the system. You must completely power off the system before moving it.

Note – If you are installing a Sun StorEdge 6320 system with an expansion cabinet, perform the procedures in this Appendix for both cabinets.

The FRUs in TABLE B-1 are required to perform the tasks in this Appendix:

TABLE B-1	Power	Cable-	-FRU	List
IADLE D-I	I Uwei	Capie-	-rito	LIS

FRU Description	Part Number	Quantity
Power cable for 72 in. (185 cm) Sun StorEdge Expansion Cabinet (US), L6-30P	595-4881	2
Power cable for 72 in. (185 cm) Sun StorEdge Expansion Cabinet (International), IEC 309	595-4882	2
78.74 in. (2-meter) grounding strap (in the kit shipped with the system)	530-1619-01	1
393.7 in (10-meter) expansion cabinet DB9 to base cabinet DB9 cable (if needed)	530-3210-01	2

The following tools are required to perform the tasks in this Appendix:

- Keys for key switch (in the kit shipped with the system)
- Phillips screwdriver

This Appendix contains the following sections:

- Section B.1 "Preparing the System for Remote Power" on page B-2
 - Section B.1.1 "Connecting the Grounding Strap" on page B-6
 - Section B.1.2 "Connecting the Power Cables" on page B-7
- Section B.2 "Setting Remote Power Management" on page B-10
- Section B.3 "Troubleshooting the Installation" on page B-13
- Section B.4 "Powering Off the System Using the Remote Power-Off Procedure" on page B-13
- Section B.5 "Restoring the System After the Partial Remote Power-Off Procedure" on page B-20
- Section B.6 "Restoring the System After the Full Remote Power-Off Procedure" on page B-22
- Section B.7 "Reassembling the System" on page B-23

B.1 Preparing the System for Remote Power

1. Verify that the key switches located at the lower front of the base expansion cabinet and any expansion cabinet are in the Standby position (FIGURE B-1).

Keys for this switch are packed in the kit that was shipped with your expansion cabinet and any expansion cabinet. If the key switch is not in the Standby position, insert the key and turn the key switch to Standby.



FIGURE B-1 Location of Key Switch on Lower Front Panel (Standby Position)

- 2. Open the front door and the back door of the system.
- **3.** Loosen the four screws on the front trim panel and remove the panel. Set the panel aside.
- 4. Loosen the four screws holding right side of the Service Processor Panel and swing the panel open.
- 5. Locate the two DB9 cables that are loosely tied off close to the relay panel on the back of the Service Processor Panel. Connect the cable labeled J14 to PP Front Seq J14 In to the FRONT SEQ J14 connection and the cable labeled J14 to PP Rear Seq J14 In to the REAR SEQ J14 connection on the back of the Service Processor Panel (FIGURE B-2).

The other ends of these cables are already connected to the front and rear power sequencers.

These cables enable the Storage Service Processor to recognize that the system is capable of a remote power-on and power-off sequence. FIGURE B-2 shows the back of the Base Cabinet Service Processor Panel and the location of the FRONT SEQ J14 and REAR SEQ J14 connections.

DB9 Cables
RELAY IN
99 69 69 99 69 69

FIGURE B-2 Connections for the Front and Rear Power Sequencers on the Inside of the Service Processor Panel (Base Cabinet)

- 6. Close the Service Processor Panel and tighten the four screws.
- 7. If an expansion cabinet is included in the system, use the two 393.7-inch (10meter) DB9 to DB9 expansion cabinet cables to connect the power sequencer control cables between the power sequencer out-jacks on the front of the base Service Processor Panel to the power sequencer in-jacks on the front of the expansion cabinet panel for both the front and rear power sequencers

The cables are in the kit that was shipped with the system.

This connection allows the expansion cabinet to power on or power off when the base cabinet is powered on or powered off.

The power input and output jacks on the Service Processor Panel are shown in FIGURE B-3.



FIGURE B-3 Power Sequencer Jackson Service Processor Panel

B.1.1 Connecting the Grounding Strap

The grounding conductor must be connected to either of the following:

- Earth at service equipment
- Supply transformer or motor-generator set (if supplied by a separately derived system)

The outlets in the vicinity of the unit must be of the grounding type, and the grounding conductors for these outlets must be connected to earth ground.

- 1. Locate the 78.74-inch (2-meter) grounding strap from the kit that was shipped with your expansion cabinet.
- 2. Attach one end of the grounding strap to the power sequencer on the server cabinet or on a cabinet that is grounded nearest to the expansion cabinet.
- **3.** Attach the other end of the grounding strap to the front power sequencer in the expansion cabinet (FIGURE B-4).



FIGURE B-4 Attaching the Grounding Strap to the Front Power Sequencer

Note – If you are installing a system with an expansion cabinet, do not attach the grounding strap from the expansion cabinet to the base cabinet—use a different grounding point for the expansion cabinet.

B.1.2 Connecting the Power Cables



Caution – The expansion cabinet is designed to work with single-phase power systems that have a grounded neutral conductor. To reduce the risk of electric shock, do not connect the expansion cabinet to any other type of power system.

1. Verify that each AC power sequencer circuit breaker is in the Off position and that the Local/Off/Remote switch is in the Remote position on each power sequencer (FIGURE B-5).



FIGURE B-5 AC Power Sequencer Control Panel

2. Verify that the stated rating matches the AC input voltage to the system (TABLE B-2 **and** TABLE B-3).

Check the electrical ratings label on the serial number label attached to the power sequencer.

Voltage and Frequency Range	Requirement	
AC voltage rating	200 to 240 VAC	
AC voltage range	180 to 264 VAC	
Frequency range	47 to 63 Hz	

 TABLE B-2
 Voltage Requirements for Maximum Operating Voltage and Frequency Ranges

 TABLE B-3
 Current Requirements at Nominal Line Voltage for a System in Maximum Configuration

Nominal and Maximum Voltage and Current	Requirement
Nominal AC input voltage rating single phase	200 to 240 VAC
Maximum current requirement	24A at 240 VAC
Maximum current per power sequencer outlet	32A

- **3.** Connect the square female end of one power cable to the front power sequencer and the square female end of the other power cable to the rear power sequencer connector (FIGURE B-6).
 - a. Flip open the cover latch to access the connectors.
 - **b.** Route the power cables directly through the opening in the expansion cabinet base.
- 4. Pull the latch cover over the power cables to secure them to the power sockets.



FIGURE B-6 Connecting the Power Cables

5. Connect the other end of the power cables to a grounded outlet.

The following connector types are provided on the power cable:

- NEMA L6-30P for 200–240 V North American operation
- 32A, single-phase, IEC 309 connector for 220–240 V international operation



Caution – To reduce the risk of electric shock, strictly observe all Caution and Note statements.

Note – If the appropriate mating receptacle is not available, the connector can be removed from the cable and the cable can then be permanently connected to a dedicated branch circuit by a qualified electrician. Check local electrical codes for proper installation requirements.

B.2 Setting Remote Power Management

Note – If you are powering on a Sun StorEdge 6320 system with the expansion cabinet attached, perform the power-on sequence for both cabinets.



Caution – To avoid damage to internal circuits, do not connect or disconnect any cable while the FRU associated with the cable is powered on.

The following steps set the system to be powered on remotely:

- 1. Open the front door if it is not already open.
- 2. Remove the front trim panel from the system and set it aside if you have not already done so.
- **3.** Verify that the key switches located at the lower front of the base expansion cabinet and any expansion cabinet are in the Standby position (FIGURE B-7).

Keys for this switch are packed in the kit that was shipped with your expansion cabinet and any expansion cabinet. If the key switch is not in the Standby position, insert the key and turn the key switch to Standby.



FIGURE B-7 Location of Key Switch on Lower Front Panel

4. At the lower front and lower back of the base expansion cabinet and any expansion cabinet, press the AC power sequencer circuit breakers to Off.



FIGURE B-8 AC Power Sequencer Control Panel

5. Verify that the AC power cables of the expansion cabinet and any expansion cabinet are connected to the correct AC outlets.



Caution – Do not disconnect the AC power cable from the outlet while working on or in the expansion cabinet. This connection provides a grounding path that prevents damage from electrostatic discharge.



Caution – Never move a expansion cabinet when system power is on or when the remote power-off procedure is used. Excessive movement can cause catastrophic disk drive failure. Always power the system off completely before you move it.

- 6. At the lower front and lower back of the expansion cabinet on the base cabinet and any expansion cabinet, press the Local/Off/Remote switch to Remote (FIGURE B-8).
- 7. At the lower front and lower back of the base system cabinet, press the AC power sequencer circuit breakers to On (FIGURE B-8).

On the base system cabinet, the Storage Service Processor, Storage Service Processor accessory tray, Network Terminal Concentrator (NTC), Firewall/Router, and the Ethernet Hub will be powered up because they are connected to the unswitched power outlets.

8. Verify that the key switches in the base cabinet and any expansion cabinet are still in the Standby position as in Step 3.

The three power status indicators on the front panel show the status of the front power sequencer. The main AC power light emitting-diode (LED) illuminates when power is applied to the expansion cabinet. The LED for sequencer stage 1 illuminates next, followed by the LED for sequencer stage 2.

Note – The front panel power sequencer lower LED illuminates only when the AC power sequencer circuit breakers for the front power supply are on.

Note – To check the status of the rear power sequencer, open the back door of the expansion cabinet and look for the three green LEDs.

All components of the system power on in an optimal state.

9. Verify that all the components have only green LEDs illuminated.

If LEDs are illuminated other than the green ones or if LEDs are not illuminated, see Section B.3 "Troubleshooting the Installation" on page B-13 to troubleshoot any component that is not powered on.

The system is now operating and supports the remote power-on procedure.

10. Bring the host system back online if necessary.

If the host system is not online, you might have to enter a software command to bring the host system online so that the host system will recognize the expansion cabinet.

For more information, see the software documentation for your host system.

If you are not going to power off the system at this time, see Section B.7 "Reassembling the System" on page B-23.

B.3 Troubleshooting the Installation

Use this list as a guide for isolating common installation problems.

- Verify that all power and data cables are properly installed and in the right locations.
- Verify that all Fibre Channel connections, cable adapters, and Gigabit Interface Converters (GBICs) are installed and secure.
- Verify that the power to the system is turned on.
- Check the AC Power Sequencer Control Panel:
 - If the Switched Outlets LEDs are not illuminated, check the position of the key switch
 - If one Switched Outlet LED is illuminated but the other is not, check the status of the power sequencer for the LED not illuminated
 - If some FRUs have power and others do not, check the power-on switch on the FRUs that do not have power

Refer to the *Sun StorEdge 6320 Reference and Service Manual* and *Storage Automated Diagnostic Environment User's Guide* for a description of the procedures to perform fault detection and isolation.

B.4 Powering Off the System Using the Remote Power-Off Procedure

Before you power off the expansion cabinet, you must halt any $\rm I/O$ between the host system(s) and the expansion cabinet.

Depending upon the type of host system(s) and the software running on the host system(s), you might need to:

- Exit the operating environment
- Take the host system off line

Refer to the following documents for specific instructions:

- Solaris Handbook for Sun Peripherals
- System administration guides that correspond to your operating system
- Documentation that came with your host system(s)



Caution – Failure to stop I/O between host system(s) and the expansion cabinet can result in the loss of data.

B.4.1 Powering off the System Remotely

Follow these steps to remotely power off the Sun StorEdge 6320 systems:

- 1. Connect to the Configuration Service software on the Service Processor with a web browser:
 - For a non-secure HTTP server connection, enter:

http://hostname:9080/

• For a secure HTTPS server connection, enter:

https://hostname:9443/

where *hostname* is the IP address of the Service Processor or external host where the software is installed.

Configuration Service displays the Login window.

2. Log in as admin and enter the password.

The software displays the Administration General window as shown in FIGURE B-11.

3. Click on Partial Shutdown as shown in FIGURE B-9.

· Advancement Greened Horncoge		and the second	1015
A CALLER CO. Secondaria Test	4 4 4 8		100
Bas Planet Have Sand Strongs	Prof. Records State Man.		Tonat Ineald
House the surger of Manipular of Straining Str	Bridgens of Steam Street or Advances		
Sun.	226	Friday, Hay 9, 2001 10:17:31 AM US/	Molentain
Array Hunagement John 51	Administration		
General Network System Ti General	me Passoords Port filtering	Notifications Logs Reports	
Global Power Management			
Partial Shutdown Full Shutdown			
System			
Save Cancel			
Property Value			
Sun StorEdge 6320 ID (0-7) 3			
Description			
Vendor "Sun Hicro	ystema"		
Model "StorEdge (320 Managed Array"		
Array Power Management and Array Re	configuration		
Click on the array name to see array details array.	and re-configure array. Select an	n array to perform shutdown, restart, or to restore default	ts on the
Shutdown Restart Restore Defau	Its Refresh		
1.2 Name Osscription Health Stat			
EI array00 array00 OK			
1 C Dunnat Dive		1.1.0	1.7.8

FIGURE B-9 Selecting Partial Shutdown in the Administration General Window

4. The Partial Shutdown Confirmation window appears as shown in FIGURE B-10. Confirm the partial shutdown.



FIGURE B-10 Confirmation of Partial Shutdown

This selection produces the following results in the base cabinet and any expansion cabinets:

- The Storage Service Processor is still powered up (base cabinet only).
- The Storage Service Processor Accessory tray is still powered up (base cabinet only).
- All Sun StorEdge 6320 arrays are powered off completely.
- All Power Sequencers have only the Power Available LED illuminated.

5. To stop all AC power input to the expansion cabinet, see the procedures in Section B.4.2 "Powering Off the System Completely" on page B-17.
B.4.2 Powering Off the System Completely

To completely power off the system, use the following steps:

- 1. Connect to the Configuration Service software on the Service Processor with a web browser:
 - For a non-secure HTTP server connection, enter:

http://hostname:9080/

■ For a secure HTTPS server connection, enter:

https://hostname:9443/

where *hostname* is the IP address of the Service Processor or external host where the software is installed.

Configuration Service displays the Login window.

2. Log in as admin and enter the password.

The software displays the Administration General window as shown in FIGURE B-11.

3. Click Full Shutdown.

C. Advancements Greened - Horning o				10
5 5 3 4		a a #		
a Basera I Lines - (10.51	URL IN COMPANY	THE REAL PROPERTY OF	5. 6	127 mars have
discourse his a company of the state of the	a Constant Child	NAL - DAMA DOLD - ANALSS		Les Out 1 Search 1 Male
Sun.	- 18 - 18		Fridey, H	ay 9, 2003 10:17:31 AM US/Mauntain
Array Hanagers	ent John Storup	Administration	Natifications Long Pro-	
General	a system time	Pattolorda Port Filmering	Notifications Logit Nep	orts
Global Power Management				
Partial Shutdown Full	Shutdown			
Contain and and and and and and and and and an				
System				
Save Cancel				
Property	Value			2
Sun Stortinge 6320 ID (0-7)	2			
Vendor	Sun Hicrosyste	ma'		
Model	"StorEdge 6320	Managed Array"		
Array Power Management a Click on the array name to see	and Array Recould	re-configure erray. Select as	array to parkers shutdown	restart, or to restore defaults on the
array.		(a configure arra), sonor a	areal of barrense strategies	Contraction of the Contract of Contraction of Contraction
Shutdown Restart R	estore Defaults	Refresh		
1.8 Name Onscription	Health Status			
ET MITHOD BITBYDD	OK			
-				
The Destroyed Diver				100000000000000000000000000000000000000

FIGURE B-11 Selecting Full Shutdown in the Administration General Window

The Full Shutdown Confirmation window appears as shown in FIGURE B-12.

4. Confirm the full system shutdown.

The Advancement of Laking Taylor (School) (School)	100
The state of the s	
A best brouge a barran a market a farmerine of Britanes a Bindrame a Bigins	ALL HERE
Sun Configuration Service	Log Out Search Help
Array Hanagement July Storage Access Administration	Tuesday, May 8, 2003 4,07/01 PM CH1
General Network System Time Passwords Port Filtering Notifications Logs N	eports
General > Confirm Shutdown	
Please coafirm that you wish to perform a full system shutdown. This will require a physi access.	cal restart of the system to reenable
Confirm Shutdown Cancel	
1 PP Deverse Des	24 M 10 F 1

FIGURE B-12 Full Shutdown Confirmation Window

This selection produces the following results in the base cabinet and any expansion cabinet:

- The Storage Service Processor is powered down and under control of Lights Out Management (LOM).
- The Storage Service Processor Accessory Tray is still powered up.
- The Sun StorEdge 6020 array drives have spun down.
- The Sun StorEdge 6020 array controller cards are powered down and off.
- The Sun StorEdge 6020 array trays have the green LED illuminated indicating the tray has power.
- The loop cards have the green LED illuminated indicating the loop cards have power.
- The PCU fans are on.
- The PCUs have the blue LEDs illuminated meaning it is safe to remove them.

- All Power Sequencers have all three green LEDs illuminated meaning power is present.
- 5. Remove the front trim panel and set it aside.
- 6. At the lower front and lower back of any expansion cabinet, press the AC power sequencer circuit breakers to Off.

This turns off all power to the expansion cabinet.

7. At the lower front and lower back of the base cabinet, press the AC power sequencer circuit breakers to Off.

This turns off all power to the base cabinet.

8. If you are servicing FRUs that are not power sequencers or are not moving the system, leave the power cables connected to ensure a proper grounding path for electrostatic discharge.

B.5 Restoring the System After the Partial Remote Power-Off Procedure

If the system has been powered off using the partial remote power-off procedure, you must use the following procedure to restore power to the system.

- 1. Connect to the Configuration Service software on the Service Processor with a web browser:
 - For a non-secure HTTP server connection, enter:

http://hostname:9080/

■ For a secure HTTPS server connection, enter:

https://hostname:9443/

where *hostname* is the IP address of the Service Processor or external host where the software is installed.

Configuration Service displays the Login window.

2. Log in as admin and enter the password.

The software displays the Administration General window as shown in FIGURE B-11.

C Advantage Greed Meterige				101
The later of the second	an in in in in in its	i D B		H.C. States Dance
Configuration Service Acress Figuration Service General Technoric General	System Time	Administration Passwords Port Filturing Notif	Log Out Wednesday, May 21, 2003 2:25 cations Logs Reports	t Search Hels 31 PM US/Mountain
Partial system shutdown Global Power Nanagement Restart Full Shutdown System	completed succ	essfully.		
Save Cencul				
Sun Storfidge 6320 ID (0-7) Description Vendor Model	Value 3 "Sun Hicrosystee "StorBdge 6320	na" : Managed Array".		
Array Power Management a Click on the array name to see array. Shintdeene: Montart, Ra Date Kristene Constraint E array00	ed Array Recoal array details and othere Defaults COMULE COMPACE Dormant	iguration re-configure array. Select an array Refresh	to perform shutdown, restart, or to rest	ore defaults on the

FIGURE B-13 Administration General—Power Restart Window

3. Click Restart to power on the Sun StorEdge 6320 system.

This selection activates the power sequencers in the base cabinet and any expansion cabinets and causes the storage components to power on. The Switched Outlets LEDs are illuminated. This restart may take some time.

The system is now ready for operation.

B.6 Restoring the System After the Full Remote Power-Off Procedure

If the system has been powered off using the full remote power-off procedure, you must go the system and perform the following steps:

- 1. Open the front door and back door if they are not already open.
- 2. Remove the front trim panel from the system and set it aside if you have not already done so.
- **3.** Verify that the key switches located at the lower front of the base expansion cabinet and any expansion cabinet are in the Standby position.
- 4. At the lower front and lower back of the base expansion cabinet and any expansion cabinet, press the AC power sequencer circuit breakers to Off.
- 5. Verify that the AC power cables of the expansion cabinet and any expansion cabinet are connected to the correct AC outlets.
- 6. At the lower front and lower back of the expansion cabinet on the base cabinet and any expansion cabinet, press the Local/Off/Remote switch to Remote.
- 7. At the lower front and lower back of the base system cabinet, press the AC power sequencer circuit breakers to On.

The three power status indicators on the front panel show the status of the front power sequencer. The main AC power light emitting-diode (LED) illuminates when power is applied to the expansion cabinet. The LED for sequencer stage 1 illuminates next, followed by the LED for sequencer stage 2.

Note – The front panel power sequencer lower LED illuminates only when the AC power sequencer circuit breakers for the front power supply are on.

Note – To check the status of the rear power sequencer, open the back door of the expansion cabinet and look for the three green LEDs.

8. Wait approximately one minute after the AC power sequencer circuit breakers are pressed on and at the back of the system, locate the power on and off switch for the Storage Service Processor and press the switch off, then on.

All components of the system power on in an optimal state.

9. Verify that all the components have only green LEDs illuminated.

If LEDs except green are illuminated or if no LEDs are illuminated, see Section B.3 "Troubleshooting the Installation" on page B-13 to troubleshoot any component that is not powered on.

The system is now operating and supports the remote power-on procedure.

B.7 Reassembling the System

1. Replace and tighten the screws to secure the front trim panel to the expansion cabinet.

Note – If you are routing cables under the floor, route the cables between the lower panel and the kick panel.

2. Close all open doors to the system.

Product Specifications

This appendix contains the following sections:

- Section C.1 "Physical Characteristics" on page C-1
- Section C.2 "Physical Specifications" on page C-2
- Section C.3 "Power Sequencer Electrical Specifications" on page C-3
- Section C.4 "Environmental Requirements" on page C-3

C.1 Physical Characteristics

The physical characteristics of the Sun StorEdge 6320 systems are as follows:

- Internal dimensions conform to EIA RS-310C standard (RETMA) for 19-inch (482 millimeter) cabinets. Universal mounting holes are used with 10-32UNF tapped holes in all locations. The nominal cabinet opening is 17.875 inches (454 millimeter).
- A vertical panel opening of 36 rack units (RU) minimum is provided to accommodate various FRUs. One RU is equal to 1.75 inches (44.45 millimeter).
- Overall system height with cosmetic panels is 75 inches (191 cm) maximum.



Caution – Make no mechanical or electrical modifications to this system. Sun Microsystems is not responsible for the regulatory compliance if the system is modified.

C.2 Physical Specifications

Cabinet	Height	Width	Depth	Weight
Sun StorEdge 6320 system single cabinet	75 in. 109.5 cm	23.9 in. 60.7 cm	37 in. 94 cm	1465 lb. 665 kg
Sun StorEdge 6320 system with expansion cabinet	75 in. 109.5 cm	47.8 in. 122 cm	37 in. 94 cm	2895 lb. 1660 kg
Note : The values given in this table are for the maximum hardware configuration available including the Sun StorEdge expansion cabinet in the Sun StorEdge 6320 systems.				

The power cords are 15 feet (4.6 meters) long.

C.3 Power Sequencer Electrical Specifications

Parameter	Value(s)
AC voltage rating	200 to 240 VAC
AC voltage range	180 to 264 VAC
Frequency range	47 to 63 Hz
Current at 240 VAC	32A
Power consumption, maximum Sun StorEdge 6320 system Sun StorEdge 6320 system with expansion cabinet	4.2kW 8.4kW

TABLE C-2	Power	Sequencer	Electrical S	pecifications
-----------	-------	-----------	--------------	---------------

C.4 Environmental Requirements

The operating environment requirements in TABLE C-3 are the limits to which the systems are tested to ensure that they meet all functional requirements. The recommended operating environment is the optimum condition in TABLE C-4.

TABLE C-3 Operating Environment Requirements

Parameter	Operating	Non operating
Temperature	41°F to 95°F (5°C to 35°C) non- condensing	-41°F to 149°F (-40°C to 65°C) non-condensing

Parameter	Operating	Non operating
Relative Humidity (RH)	10% to 90% RH, non-condensing 27°C maximum wet bulb	93% RH, no-condensing 38°C maximum wet bulb
Altitude	10,000 feet (approximately 3Km)	40,000 feet (approximately 12Km)
Environment	Avoid temperature extremes and keep the work area clean. Maintain the operating conditions described. The system should be in a computer room environment, which should provide secure access to computers and stored information, and provide control over environmental factors such as temperature, humidity, and airborne dust. A computer room installation can also help protect equipment from fire, flood, or other danger originating in the building.	

TABLE C-3 Operating Environment Requirements (Continued)

TABLE C-4 Optimum Ambient Environmental Operating Conditions

Environmental Factor	Ambient Temperature Range	Ambient Relative Humidity
Operating	70°F to 73.5°F (21°C to 23°C)	45% to 50%

Installing the Software on the Hosts

This chapter explains how to install software on the data hosts:

- Sun StorEdge 6000 CLI package
- Sun StorEdge SAN Foundation Software -Solaris
- Sun StorEdge Traffic Manager (operating systems other than Solaris)

D.1 Installing the CLI Client on Hosts

The Sun StorEdge 6320 system provides the Web-based Configuration Service software installed on the Service Processor (Solaris-only). You access this tool with a web browser.

If you need to configure the system from an external management host, the management software provides a thin-scripting client for CLI commands. The supported operating systems of the hosts are listed in TABLE D-2.

 TABLE D-2
 Supported Host Operating Systems

- Solaris OS
- AIX
- Red Hat Linux
- HP-UX
- Windows 2000 Advanced Server

D.1.1 To Install the CLI Client Software

Download and install the CLI client software on the management host for the supported Operating Systems.

1. Install the software as superuser (root).

If aliases exist in the superuser environment or profile, the software installation and configuration might have unexpected results. Remove any aliases created for the environment (for example, cp = "cp -i") before you install or configure the software.

For the Korn shell: # unalias -a

For the C shell:> unalias *

- 2. From the host where you want to install the software, open a browser window to http://www.sun.com
- 3. From the home page, under On this Site, click on Product & Services.
- 4. Under Product & Services, click on Storage.
- 5. Under Hardware Storage, click on Midrange Storage.
- 6. Click on Sun StorEdge 6320 System.
- 7. Click on Sun StorEdge 6000 Family Software Download.
- 8. Click on Download to access the download window for all operating systems.
- 9. Log in with your customer user name and password.

Operating System	Software	File
Solaris OS 8 & 9	Sun StorEdge[TM] 6000 Family Host Installation Software for Solaris	SE6X20_host_sw.tar.Z
AIX	Sun StorEdge 6000 CLI Package for AIX	aix_README.txt aix_se6x20.tar
HP-UX	Sun StorEdge 6000 CLI Package for HP-UX	hpux_README.txt, hpux_se6x20.tar
Red Hat Linux 7.2	Sun StorEdge 6000 CLI Package for Linux	linux_README.txt inux_se6x20.tar
Windows 2000 Advanced Server SP2	Sun StorEdge 6000 CLI Package for Windows	win_README.txt, win_Disk1.zip

 TABLE D-3
 CLI Client Software

The README file contains the latest installation instructions for the client. The Solaris OS README file is available once you download and untar the software.

10. For Solaris, AIX, HP-UX, and Linux, download the package:

a. Click the file to download.

- **11.** The web browser prompts you to download the file. (Download to any directory **except** /opt).
- 12. Save the SE6X20_host_sw.tar.Z package to a temporary working directory after you download it.

cp SE6X20_host_sw.tar.Z /directory

where */directory* is a directory name in which to copy the package.

- 13. Change to the temporary directory.
 - # cd / directory
- 14. Uncompress the SE6X20_host_sw.tar.Z file.

uncompress SE6X20_host_sw.tar.Z

b. Extract the contents by entering:

tar -xvf SE6X20_host_sw.tar

Note – Note: If checksum errors occur while using platform-specific tar, use the GNU version of tar.

15. For Solaris, run the install.sh script and select the Remote Configuration CLI option.

Refer to the Sun StorEdge 6000 Family Host Installation Software Guide for more information.

- 16. For AIX, HP-UX, and Linux:
 - c. Verify that you have write permissions in /opt.
 - d. Sign on as root.
 - e. Install the package by entering:

./se6x20_install

f. Read the licensing agreement and answer the licensing question.

If you accept the licensing agreement, the software installs in /opt/se6x20 on the host.

g. Add /opt/se6x20/bin to your path.

h. Enter /opt/se6x20/bin/sscs at the command line.

For more information, see the sscs(1M) man page.

- i. You can now enter commands
- 17. For Windows 2000, the general steps to install the package are:
 - a. Unzip Disk1.zip using any zip program that supports Windows.
 - b. Save the unzipped folder to any directory.
 - c. Double click setup.exe.
 - d. Read the licensing agreement and answer the licensing question.
 - If you accept the licensing agreement, the software installs on the host.
 - e. Open the Command Prompt (From the Start menu, click Programs -> Accessories -> Command Prompt).
 - f. Add c:\Program Files\Sun Microsystems\SSCS into your command prompt path.
 - g. You can now enter SSCS CLI commands in the Command Prompt.

Sample Custom Configuration

In Chapter 5 you configured the storage configuration with pool and array settings defined by a default storage profile. This appendix provides an example of customizing the configuration if you need to:

- Change from a default RAID-5 settings.
- Create Initiators to add security to the data host connections.

Before changing the default configuration, you must verify that you can view the volumes from a connected host.

Before creating initiators, you must locate available FC HBA paths and locate the appropriate HBAs and port WWNs that you will add to the initiator group profile before you customize the configuration.

- "Before Changing the Configuration" on page 1
- "Customizing the Storage" on page 7
- "Adding Initiators and Volumes" on page 20
- "Configuring the Fibre Channel Settings" on page 38

E.1 Before Changing the Configuration

Before customizing the configuration, complete the following sections:

- ".Understanding Arrays and Pools" on page 2
- "Changing Array Settings" on page 2
- "Understanding Failover Mode" on page 3
- "Changing Array Settings" on page 2
- "Logging in to the System" on page 4
- "Navigating Configuration Service" on page 5

E.1.1 .Understanding Arrays and Pools

Use the following information while creating new array profiles and pools.

TABLE E-1Array and Pool Terms

Array	A high-performance, modular, scalable storage device that contains a controller card and disk drives with Fibre Channel connectivity to the data host.	
Pool	Defines a RAID level and a hot spare configuration for a collection of disk drives.	
Volume:	Assumes the RAID configuration of the pool in which they are contained.	
Volume permissions	Default volume permissions define access to the volume by hosts. The default permissions apply unless overridden by LUN masking. LUN masking provides explicit masking between volumes and initiators, and will override any default access permission settings.	
	 Read/Write: A volume permission that allows hosts with access to the system to read/write to the volume. Read Only: A volume permission that allows hosts with access to the system to read, but not write data to the volume. None: The volume is hidden from all hosts. 	
Volume Groups:	A collection of volumes that allows the management of many volumes at once, instead of one at a time.	
Initiator Groups:	Allows the administrator to organize the HBAs (initiators) into groups that allows the management of many initiators at once, instead of one at a time.	

E.1.2 Changing Array Settings

Under Array Details, Configuration Service provides several options for administrators to change default settings for each array.

Before changing the array profile determine how you will set failover mode and segment size as described in the following sections.

E.1.2.1 Understanding Segment Size

During a new installation you need to set a segment size of:

Segment Size [4KB, 8KB, 16KB, 32KB 64KB,]

Segment size defines the size of read or write operations in kilobytes to a single drive within a pool. Segment size is application specific and should be selected to match the application profile. When creating a new profile, you must select a segment size, as there is not a default value. Generally, smaller segment sizes work better for random input/output (I/O), and larger segment sizes work better for sequential I/O.

Finalize your decision on segment size before you begin, as changing this variable later will require pools and volumes to be destroyed and recreated.

E.1.2.2 Understanding Failover Mode

During a new installation you need to set a failover mode of:

Fail Over Mode [Implicit, Explicit, None]

Explicit LUN failover provides a way for a multipathing host driver to manage LUN ownership. Implicit LUN failover is a failover mechanism controlled by the array. Explicit LUN failover and implicit LUN failover are mutually exclusive. Implicit LUN failover will be disabled when you set explicit LUN failover.

Select the correct option for failover mode based on the host configuration listed in Appendix TABLE E-2.

Host Software	Failover Mode
Sun StorEdge San Foundation software (Includes Sun StorEdge Traffic Manager software for Solaris OS (MPxIO)	Explicit
Sun StorEdge Traffic Manager software for Windows, AIX, or HPUX	
Veritas DMP	Implicit

 TABLE E-2
 Setting Failover Mode

▼ Enabling Sun StorEdge Traffic Manager Software

To enable Sun StorEdge San Foundation and Sun StorEdge Traffic Manager software (MPxIO/STMS) on the host:

- 1. Open the /kernel/drv/scsi_vhci.conf file with a text editor.
- 2. Set mpxio-disable=no in the file.
- 3. Reboot the host.

E.1.3 Logging in to the System

1. Open a Web browser and in the URL Internet address field enter:

- https instead of http for a secure session
- IP address of the system
- Secured port number for Configuration Services

https://ip_address:cs_port_number

Example: https://10.1.1.12:9443

The Log In window appears.

2. Access the storage environment by entering the following default information in the Login fields:

Username: storage

Password: !storage

3. Click Log In.

The Array Selection window (FIGURE E-1) appears.

Sun Contigu	uration Service	Log Cut Search Help @storage(storage)
And and a second second	Configuration	Amiliantia
Refreck Options	Arroy Selection Profiles	Sciented Array: amg00
angel	Army Selection	
	Overal Health Status: Error	
	Access detailed system health and status information s	ek littaan Automatri Dagoarte Researant
	shire age its tu	25
	Chile on the radio button next to the name of the array	and choose an active.
	Array Selection	
	Castgare Skew Cherniew Refleck List	tor Actions-
	Name Description Furnisses III Ma	rage Peaks
	# array00 array00 3.0.7 Of Ma	nage Volumes Gragos
	Ma	nage lubiators nage lubiator Groups
	Act	anna Matrix
4 4	2 Dat	Acate Array Acate Initiator Groups

FIGURE E-1 Accessing Actions from the Array Selection Window

E.1.4 Navigating Configuration Service

In the examples provided here, the configuration of each feature begins with the Manage window for that feature, available from the More Actions menu of the Configuration tab \rightarrow Array Selection window (FIGURE E-1).

The More Actions menu provides access to the following features:

- Manage Pools
- Manage Volumes
- Manage Volume Groups
- Manage Initiators
- Manage Initiator Groups

Note that there are alternative steps in configuration and multiple paths through the configuration windows, including:

Tree menu in the left column.

Click the menu to expand its features. Clicking on a general feature like volume displays the Manage window for that feature. Clicking on a specific array element like a specific volume displays information about that element.

• Graphic of the array in the Array Overview window (FIGURE E-2).

Click on an array element to display information about it.



FIGURE E-2 Viewing the Array Overview Graphic

E.2 Customizing the Storage

While the default storage configuration will meet most needs, if you need to customize this section will get you started.

It is important to plan out the changes you want to make in advance. If you make destructive changes to existing pools, you will receive a warning. If you decide to proceed, the pools will automatically be deleted.

You can also delete the any or all of the existing pools first to free up storage and then create new storage using predefined profiles or creating new profiles. Applying the profiles will create the new pools.

This section provides the following information

- "Verifying the Volumes" on page 7
- "Deleting Pools in an Array" on page 7
- "Applying Profiles" on page 11

E.2.1 Verifying the Volumes

Before changing the default configuration, you must verify that you can view the volumes from a connected host.

Open a terminal console to one of the connected hosts and verify that appropriate volumes are visible using commands or utilities for the host's operating system.

Example: Enter the format command for a Solaris OS host:

#format

Searching for disks...done

Review the format report and verify that you see volumes.

E.2.2 Deleting Pools in an Array

This section tells you how to delete the default storage pools if you want to rather modifying existing pools You can then apply an existing profile or make a new profile.

▼ To Delete Default Pools

1. Select Array Selection -> Configure Button.

Config	uration Service	Log Out Soleth Help - Auforitefactual
Sun.		
Insuel (manufil)	Codpress	Alternative second
Research [Lynnma]	Array Selection 210521	prantite verse anapole
stario	Array Selectes	
	Overall Health Parties Review	
	Access dehaled system leads and status aformation with Derman Accessed Diagonsts, Der	1.1.001
	Sherf Apr 6318	
	Clob, on the make bottom post to the same of the array and choose an artist:	
	Arrest Selection	
	Transa Barrana Barratal (transa	
	Contern (Sectionary (Admin.Let))-Marketer-	
	Name Description Formation Houth	

FIGURE E-3 Selecting the Configure Button on the Array Selection Window

Sun Configu	aration Service		. L.	gOut See	ck 1949	Antersprinterage
Barnel Opman) ² B statst.tess +B statst	Name Description Haath Ferrorean Array Hot Space Fool Space	aray08 [see egos Off 3.0.7 Bot Analable with Carry	at Finances [https://site			-
	Sub-reports View: Prote B To rester anew yord, elick on click on the ballon to perform t	for "Creat" before. To p	effices as activatives on a	paral, select if all the parals,	te apprope click on the	a ier deckbos(n) as "Toffels State"
	Pada sa Arny amy00 Orean, Doke Doke El rectorer Lato P tizt. 5	GREW (Indiate)	Robert Dates 2.44 GB 202372 GB	Datas Ba Cales Rea	in aly	

2. Scroll down to the Pools in the Array Section.

FIGURE E-4 The Delete Pools Button on the Configure Window

3. Select the pool you want to delete and click Delete.

The Confirm Pool Delete Operation window appears, warning about the data destruction that deleting pools can cause.

A Com	onfiguration Service	Log Out	Search He	ip Østorage(sto
wsun.		2018	11	1 900
In a state in a state	Configuration	satr25be	61.4	1.1
Refirsh Option	Array Selection Profiles		Selecte	d Amy arrayou
SEATOL ATTAC	<u>Array Selection > Configure > Delete Confirmation</u>			
	Confirm Pool Delete Operation			
	System detected volumes created in this pool. Deleting a pool affected volumes. To contrare, click Delete Pool. To cancel,	l deletes all data in t click Cancel	hese volumes.	The table shows the
	Delete Pools	Canrel		

FIGURE E-5 Confirm Pool Deletion Operation

- 4. Review the pool deletion warning message.
 - a. Click Delete Pool to proceed.
 - a. Click Cancel if you do not want to delete the pool.

If you proceed, the Mail Notification window appears.

5. Enter an E-mail address to where you would like a notification of the pool deletion to be sent.

istification Info	
ype an email address to be notified when the operation is finished. No email is sent if this field is blank	
Nutification Infis	
Notification E-mail	
iukmiti	
user1.notify@sun.com	
FIGURE E-6 Mail Notification	
6. Click Submit.	
The Outstanding Jobs window appears.	

	10 D. 11	• 55			the second second	Jobs	1.2		
leftrak	Options		General						
6100 A	1.1221	Array Select	ion > Configure	> <u>Delete C</u>	onfirmatio	<u>n</u> > Jobs General			
ierwy00	Outstanding You can filter jobs, change atterval, unles completed job	Jobs out outstanding ; the filter to "All Jo a "Do not auto re to to delete them	obs by sele obs" to see fresh" is se from the la	ecting filter the job's c lected Sek it	"Outstanding Job ompletion status ect jobs with statu	t". Huo jobs ar This page will a a "Rinning" or	e displayed wh uto refresh at ti "Dormant" to ca	en displaying outstanding he selected auto refiredh ancel them. Select	
	Carel Jobs	Delen: Compliand	John Re	fresh List	Outstanding Job	a 🔳 Autor	efresh in 30 sec	1	
		TIN Jub I		Army	Descrip	tion	46 Complete	Status	
		192.1	0.0.40.111.111	array00	Delete st	orage pool tip1	(• Running	
		FIGURE E-7	Outstandin	g Jobs					

E.2.3 Applying Profiles

If you need to change your storage configuration you can either use one the existing profiles or create a new profile and then apply it.

This section provides the following information

- "To Apply An Existing Profile" on page 11
- "to Create a New Storage Profile" on page 19

▼ To Apply An Existing Profile

If you need to change storage configuration, select the pool and tray and review the Profiles to see if there is an existing configuration Profile that you can use.

1. Click the Configuration tab ->Array Selection window and select Manage Pools from the More Actions menu.

Sun. Config	uration Service	Log Out Starth Help +temge(steen
The Real Property lies	Configuration	Alteration
Bittesti Optem.	Army Selection	January Antal Antalysis
	Overall Health Status Error Access detailed system leadth and status adornation w Star Fdee 6320	🛱 Jimes Adouated Disgund Environment
	Click on the radio button unst to the name of the array Array Selection	and choose an action
	Configure Show Overview Haffrech Libri Numer Description Flansmure Hilbert & array50 array00 3.0.7 CJ Mar Mar National Statement of Sta	tere Actions-

FIGURE E-8 Accessing Actions from the Array Selection Window

Sun Conlig	ration Service	Log Out Scient Bels . International
Ballent Dather	Configuration	Selected Jacov arms00
10000 Arrest	Arrar Scheriten - Manage Pools	
	Manage Pools To create a new pool, dark on the "Create" button, To parliann an actu- chck on the batton to perform the corresponding action. To reduch the ri- button. Fouls on Anny array/00 Constant	en on a pool, relect the appropriate checkbon(er) and and of all the pools, check on the "Extend Chatter"

FIGURE E-9 Selecting Managing Pools

2. Click Create in the Pools section.

The Create New Pool Wizard window appears.

3. Select a tray with available space.

Steps	Select t	ray - array00			
 P 1. Select tray 2. Select profile 2. Select profile 	Table be	low show trays th	at still have some sp	oace available	
4. Confirm choices	T	ng ID Tray Ty	pe ∉Diska U	nansigned	
	0	1 Controlle 0 Controlle	r 14 r 14	14	
	1				1
			S Barb Next	1>	Cancel

FIGURE E-10 Selecting a Tray in the Create New Pool Wizard

4. Click next.

The Select Profile window displays.

5. Select a profile from the list that contains several predefined array profiles.

Review the RAID type, segment size, read ahead, disk number and Array type. See Table 6-1, "Configuration Field Descriptions," on page 6-1 for more information.

Sirps	Select prafie					
 Select tray Select profile 	Select profile from the list of profit new profile.	les below or select < (Create New Profile > if you want to conste			
3. Select name and data	Profile list	Selected profile di	- tests			
4 Contra close et	 Create New Profile > # Constant Computing High Performance Computing Mid Spealing MrS Minoring MrS Shinoring Oracle DSS Otacle OLTP Oracle OLTP HA Bandom 1 	Profile Name Description RAID Segment are Brail Abrail Number of Duka	Defadt Pre-configured Default profile RAED 5 32E off variable			
		Алзу Тур+	Bert Aralable Match - Busdzvidh			
	1	Hark Dest >	10			

FIGURE E-11 Change New Pool Wizard - Select Profile

TABLE 6-1	Configuration	Field	Descriptions
-----------	---------------	-------	--------------

Parameter	Value	Description	
Array Name	Predefined	Unique name assigned to each array in the system.	
Description	User defined	An arbitrary name that you assign to the array.	
Health	OK DOWN ERROR DEGRADED UNKNOWN	Shows the current Health Status: OK specifies that the array is in good health. DOWN specifies that the array is not currently operational. ERROR specifies that the array is not operating properly. DEGRADED specifies that something is happening with the array that has affected its status; or, Storage Automated Diagnostic Environment software is disabled and cannot determine the status.	

Parameter	Value	Description
Segment Size	4 KB 8 KB 16 KB 32 KB 64 KB	Shows the size of read or write operations in kilobytes to a single drive within a pool. Generally, smaller segment sizes work better for random input/ output (I/O), and larger segment sizes work better for sequential I/O.
Read Ahead	On Off	Shows whether the array controller performs read-ahead operations. Generally, read ahead benefits sequential I/O operations.
Array Type	 Exact Match - IOPS (1x2, 2x4 array) Exact Match - Bandwidth	Array Type - Determines the specific array type to use. Types 1 to 3 match only one array configuration (1x1, 1x2, 1x3, 2x2, 2x4, 2x6). If a profile has one of these three parameter settings and the specific array is not available, then the profile cannot be applied. Types 4 to 6 attempt to match the best available array based on the environment (IO per second [IOPS], Bandwidth, Capacity). For example, Best Available Match should be applied to 2x6 but can be applied to 2x4 or 2x2 as well. The system does not determine the best match, but the user selects an array and uses a profile to create pools. The following rules apply to the three Best Available Match settings: - (SE6120: MR-1) IOPS: 1x2 - 1x1 - 1x3 - (SE6120: MR-1) Bandwidth: 1x1 - x2- 1x3 - (SE6120: MR-1) Capacity: 1x3 - 1x2 - 1x1 - (SE6120: MR-2, SE6320) IOPS: 2x4 - 2x2 - 2x6 - (SE6120: MR-2, SE6320) Bandwidth: 2x2 - 2x4 - 2x2 Note: For the last three choices, the array or system does not determine the best available match.

Parameter	Value	Description	
Disk Recon Rate	Low Medium High	Shows how quickly the array reconstructs data after a drive failure. Faster reconstruction leads to slower access to existing data, and slower reconstruction leads to faster access.	
Failover Mode	Explicit LUN failover Implicit LUN failover	Explicit LUN failover is the failover mechanism controlled by the host. Implicit LUN failover is the failover mechanism controlled by the array itself.	
Cache Mode	Auto Write-behind Write-through None	Auto is the default setting. Write-behind acknowledges a write operation when the data reaches the cache. Write-through acknowledges a write operation when the data reaches the volume. None selects no caching of read or write operations.	

6. Click Next.

The Select Name and Disks window appears.

Biegs 1. Select way	Astart many and disks	1
2. Selectymile	Select the came for the yout and cambler of direct to be used.	
4 Configurations	Selected Profile: Default	
	Pad Settings	
	Entripost mana propove in	
	Bot Spare	
	in the second se	1
	S Ball New 2	East

FIGURE E-12 Select Name and Disks

7. Enter a Pool Name.

Consider using a conventional naming scheme, such as t0p1 (where the selected tray is Tray 0 and the pool is Pool 1), since the trays and pools numbering scheme begins at 0.

8. Select the desired RAID level and the appropriate number of data drives and hotspares.

9. Click Next.

The Confirm Choices window appears.

Steps	Confirm choices	
 Select tray Select profile Select name and diskr 4. Confirm choices 	Review all selections for accuracy. Click Confirm to finish Property Value Pool Name 10pOvol0 Tray ID 0 # Dasks 7 Hot Spare 1	
	Disk Size 0.00 MB Profile Default Size 0.00 MB	

FIGURE E-13 Confirm Choices

- 10. Review the Properties and Values for accuracy.
 - a. Click Confirm to accept your changes.
 - a. Click Back if you want to make changes.

▼ to Create a New Storage Profile

1. Select the Configuration/Profiles selection tab.

2. Click Create.

The Create New Profile page is displayed.

3. Select the following in the New profile properties table:

- Type a name for the new profile
- Type a description for the profile
- Select the RAID level
- Select a segment size
- Select the readahead status
- Select the number of drives
- Select the array type
- Select the dedicated hot spare status
- 4. Click Save.

Note – If your profile has the same storage settings as an existing profile, a confirmation page displays asking you if you want to create the profile. Click "Cancel" to end the profile creation, or select "Create" to continue.

E.3 Adding Initiators and Volumes

This section consists of the following procedures:

- "Determining WWNs on the HBA" on page 20
- "Creating Initiator Groups" on page 23
- "Creating Initiators" on page 27
- "Creating Volumes" on page 29
- "Creating Volume Groups" on page 35

You first must verify that the HBAs are ready before configuring the initiators and recording the WWNs and other information.

In this section, we present a sequence of:

- Creating initiator groups,
- Creating initiators
- Adding initiators to groups,
- Creating new volumes
- Creating volume groups
- Adding volumes to the groups
- Associating volume groups and initiator groups

.Other sequences are possible. This one was chosen because on the volume group screen you associate the group with an existing initiator group.

If you kept the default configuration, you already have volumes, so skip the Creating Volumes step and complete the other steps.

E.3.1 Determining WWNs on the HBA

Before beginning to configure initiator groups, you must:

- Verify that software is installed on the data hosts
- Locate available FC HBA paths
- Locate the appropriate HBAs and port WWNs that you will add to the initiator group profile (if you did not record this information while configuring your SAN)

The Sun StorEdge 6320 system supports the following data host software:

 Sun StorEdge San Foundation software for Solaris OS hosts (includes Sun StorEdge Traffic Manager
Sun StorEdge Traffic Manager software for hosts with operating systems other than Solaris

The following shows an example of determining the HBA Port WWN using Sun StorEdge SAN Foundation 4.2 or later software on a Solaris OS host. The SAN Foundation 4.2 environment includes packages, patches, and firmware to allow the Sun HBA to access Sun storage.

Other operating systems for hosts have equivalent commands and tools. See the host's documentation.

The commands you will use include:

```
luxadm qlgc
luxadm -e dump_map /devices/pci@9,600000/SUNW,qlc@1/fp@0,0:devctl
luxadm -e dump_map /devices/pci@9,600000/SUNW,qlc@1,1/fp@0,0:devct
cfgadm -al
```

To Determine the WWNs

1. Connect to the data host with a terminal console.

2. At the terminal console, enter the following:

#luxadm qlgc

The following is an example of the resulting report:

Found Path to 7 FC100/P, ISP2200, ISP23xx Devices

Opening Device: /devices/pci@8,600000/SUNW,qlc@2/fp@0,0:devctl Detected FCode Version: ISP2200 FC-AL Host Adapter Driver: 1.14 01/11/20

Opening Device: /devices/pci@9,700000/SUNW,qlc@2/fp@0,0:devctl Detected FCode Version: ISP2200 FC-AL Host Adapter Driver: 1.13 01/03/05

Opening Device: /devices/pci@9,700000/SUNW,qlc@3/fp@0,0:devctl Detected FCode Version: ISP2200 FC-AL Host Adapter Driver: 1.13 01/03/05

Opening Device: /devices/pci@9,700000/SUNW,qlc@4/fp@0,0:devctl Detected FCode Version: ISP2200 FC-AL Host Adapter Driver: 1.13 01/03/05

Opening Device: /devices/pci@9,600000/SUNW,qlc@2/fp@0,0:devctl

Detected FCode Version: ISP2200 FC-AL Host Adapter Driver: 1.13 01/03/05 Opening Device: /devices/pci@9,600000/SUNW,qlc@1/fp@0,0:devctl Detected FCode Version: ISP2312 FC-AL Host Adapter Driver: 1.13.08 04/10/02 Opening Device: /devices/pci@9,600000/SUNW,qlc@1,1/fp@0,0:devctl Detected FCode Version: ISP2312 FC-AL Host Adapter Driver: 1.13.08 04/10/02 Complete

3. Use the command luxadm -e to find each WWN.

The HBA will be described as "unknown."

a. Record each WWN for the next step.

luxadm -e dump_map /devices/pci@9,600000/SUNW,qlc@1/fp@0,0:devctl

The following ids an example of the resulting report:

Pos	Port_ID	Hard_Add	lr Port	WWN Node	WWN Type
0	10500	0	20030003ba27ca6e	10000003ba27ca6e	0x0 (Disk device)
1	10000	0	210000e08b0ae877	200000e08b0ae877	0x1f (Unknown Type,Host Bus
Adapter)					

4. Locate the WWN-to-controller mapping to verify that the controller number is configured and connected.

Ap_Id	Туре	Receptacle	Occupant	Condition
SBa	cpu/mem	connected	unconfigured	ok
SBb	cpu/mem	connected	unconfigured	ok
SBc	cpu/mem	connected	configured	ok
SBc::cpu0	cpu	connected	configured	ok
SBc::cpu1	cpu	connected	configured	ok
SBc::memory	memory	connected	configured	ok
SBd	cpu/mem	connected	configured	ok
SBd::cpu0	cpu	connected	configured	ok
SBd::cpu1	cpu	connected	configured	ok
SBd::memory	memory	connected	configured	ok
c0 scsi-bus		connected	configured	unknown
c0::dsk/c0t6d0	CD-ROM	connected	configured	unknown
c1	fc-private	connected	configured	unknown
c1::21000004cf83d9ed	disk	connected	configured	unknown
c1::21000004cf83df64	disk	connected	configured	unknown
c1::21000004cf83e02a	disk	connected	configured	unknown
c1::21000004cf83e05e	disk	connected	configured	unknown
c1::21000004cf83e242	disk	connected	configured	unknown
c1::21000004cf83e317	disk	connected	configured	unknown
c1::21000004cf83e518	disk	connected	configured	unknown
c1::21000004cf83e65d	disk	connected	configured	unknown
c1::21000004cf83e75c	disk	connected	configured	unknown
c1::21000004cf83e777	disk	connected	configured	unknown
c1::21000004cf83e7bc	disk	connected	configured	unknown
c1::21000004cf83eb0d	disk	connected	configured	unknown
c1::508002000016beb9	ESI	connected	configured	unknown
c2	fc	connected	unconfigured	unknown
c3	fc	connected	unconfigured	unknown
c4	fc	connected	unconfigured	unknown

cfgadm -al

c5	fc	connected	unconfigured	unknown
c6	fc-fabric	connected	configured	unknown
c6::20030003ba27ca6e	disk	connected	configured	unknown
c7	fc-fabric	connected	configured	unknown
c7::20030003ba27d1ee	disk	connected	configured	unknown
pcisch0:hpc1_slot0	unknown	empty	unconfigured	unknown
pcisch0:hpc1_slot1	unknown	empty	unconfigured	unknown
pcisch0:hpc1_slot2	unknown	empty	unconfigured	unknown
pcisch0:hpc1_slot3	pci-pci/hp	connected	configured	ok
pcisch2:hpc2_slot4	scsi/hp	connected	configured	ok
pcisch2:hpc2_slot5	scsi/hp	connected	configured	ok
pcisch2:hpc2_slot6	scsi/hp	connected	configured	ok
pcisch3:hpc0_slot7	scsi/hp	connected	configured	ok
pcisch3:hpc0_slot8	mult/hp	connected	configured	ok
usb0/1	unknown	empty	unconfigured	ok
usb0/2	unknown	empty	unconfigured	ok
usb0/	unknown	empty	unconfigured	ok
usb0/4	unknown	empty	unconfigured	ok

E.3.2 Creating Initiator Groups

Once you have collected the WWNs, you can create initiator groups.

▼ To Create an Initiator Group

1. Select the Configuration tab.

The Array Selection window appears.

2. Click Manage Initiator Groups on the More Actions menu.

The Manage Initiator Groups window appears.



FIGURE E-14 Manage Initiator Groups

3. Click Create.

The New Initiator Group window appears.

TO DATE:	99	
	Configuration during A	dermitetration.
Refrenk Options_	Array Selection Profiles	Selected Array arrag00
SE6000 Artarr	Array Selection > Initiator Groups	
	Manage Initiator Groups	
	Create	
	Hill Name Volume Groups	
	There are currently no minator groups. Click 'Create' to a	create a new initiator group.

FIGURE E-15 Manage Initiator Groups - Create

Sun Contig	uration Service	Lig Cut Sund Big - Miningsprings
Follow Optime.	Army Selection Troller	Selected Army army10
■ SRIER AGES • ■ artista	Arms Selection, - Indianas Grange, - Counter New Grange New Indiana Grange Elesse estim initiator group name and select indiators as members of the New Counter Name Proof, Survey, OI Select initiators Dors the last below to add to the initiator group Element initiators Dors the last below to add to the initiator group Element initiators Dors the last below to add to the initiator group	orw group. Freni "Seve" to complete influence group creation.

FIGURE E-16 Create New Group

- 4. Enter the name of a new initiator group using up to 15 characters.
- 5. Click Save.

The Initiator Groups window appears with the created groups.

Refreck Options	Array Selection Profiles	Selected Array
IEi000 Ammi	Array Selection > Initiator Groups	
	Manage Initiator Groups Covers. Delete Eli Norme Volume Generox Prod Server 01 show Prod Server 12 show.	

FIGURE E-17 The New Initiator Groups

6. Repeat as necessary to add additional initiator groups.

Think of initiators as an HBA group to allow data access. Initiator groups usually represent the server and its associated HBAs. Consider using a logical naming convention that makes sense. For example, the name "Prod_server_01" describes the first instance of a production server and the collection of HBAs (the initiators) that belong to the server.

E.3.3 Creating Initiators

This section describes how to create initiators.

▼ To Create an Initiator

- 1. Select the Configuration tab and the Array Selection window.
- 2. Click Manage Initiator on the More Actions menu.

The Manage Initiators window appears.

Config	juration Service	Log Out Search Help
₩ <u>Sun</u>	Configuration Labor Administration	
Refresh Options	Array Selection Profiles	Selected An
EE0000 Arrays	Array Selection > Manage Initiators	
	Manage Initiators	
	TER WWN Description There are currently no ministors. Click "Create" to create a new initiator.	

FIGURE E-18 Manage Initiators

3. Click Create.

The Create New Initiator window appears.

Instage(starsg
10
is million
spirir mitator

FIGURE E-19 Creating a New Initiator

- 4. Enter a Port WWN (see Section E.3.1 "Determining WWNs on the HBA) for the new initiator using up to 16 characters.
- 5. Provide a description for the new initiator group.
- 6. Associate the initiator with an initiator group.
- 7. Click Save.
- 8. Repeat as necessary to add additional initiators.

E.3.4 Creating Volumes

This section descibes how to create new volumes.

▼ To Create a Volume

- 1. Select the Configuration tab and the Array Selection window.
- 2. Click Manage Volumes on the More Actions menu.

Config	uration Service					Log Out Search Help 🔶 steer
Jun						
Refrech Outland		Array Solortian	Config	uration III	a state	Selected Array are
SE6001 Arrays	Array Selection	> Manage Volumes				
	Manage Volumes To create a new w "Delete" button Volumes on the a	s olume, click on the erray array00	*Create.	"button 70	delete a vi	olume, select the appropriate checkbox(es) and click
	Bill Name	Pooi Profile	LUN	Capacity	Status	
	E statedt	tipl Defailt	0	20.01 GB	Online	

FIGURE E-20 Manage Volumes - Create

3. Click Create.

The Create New Volume Wizard appears.

Enter name and select pool Enter name and select pool Enter size and permittions You have 63 of 64 volumes currently available. Add to volume group Finter volume name. Click Next to continue. Confirm theres Finter volume name. Name [t]plvoll Pools Pools
Pools
Nume RAID Total Capacity Available Capacity
@ tlp1 5 409.02 GB 409.02 GB

FIGURE E-21 Enter Name and Select Pool

- 4. Enter the volume name.
- 5. Click Next.

The Enter Size and Permissions window appears.

Steps		-
1. Enter name and select pool	Enter size and permissions	
\$\$ 2. permissions	operay congration strange on new volume.	
3. Add to volume group	Property Value	
4. Confirm choices	Manimum Available Size 409.02 GB	
	Requested Size 100 MB	
	Property Value	
	Default Volume Permissions Read/Witte	
	Default Logical Unit Number 2 3	
	2	
	E Back Neve 3	Canet

FIGURE E-22 Enter Size and Permissions

6. Enter the Requested Size of the new volume in Mbytes or Gbytes.

7. Select the Default Volume Permissions.

The default permissions apply unless overridden by LUN masking. LUNmasking provides explicit masking between volumes and initiators, and will override any default access permission settings.

No change should be needed to the default Logical Unit Number (LUN).

8. Click Next.

The Add Volume to Group window appears.

Create a new Volume					
Steps	Select Volume Groups				
 Enter name and select pool Enter size and permissions 3. Add to volume group 4. Confirm choices 	Optional Select the Volume Group to which this volume should be added or select "Skip volume group selection" if you do not want to place this volume in any volume group. If you skip this step, yo can add this volume to a volume group later. Click Nent to continue. Volume Group C Skip volume group selection				
	Canvel Next >				

FIGURE E-23 Add Volume to Group

9. Select the volume group to which this volume should be added.

Click Next if there are no groups present.

You can create the volume groups later by selecting the Skip button.

See "Creating Volume Groups" on page 35.

10. The Confirm Choices window appears.

Create a new Volume			
 Steps Enter name and select pool Enter size and permissions Add to volume group 4. Confirm choices 	Confirm choices Beview all selections for accuracy. After creating this volume, you will ok.	l have used 2 of your 64 available volumes. Click confirm if th	in in
	Name Pool Size Defailt Logical Unit Number Defailt Volume Permissions Volume Groups	Vene tlp1vel2 tlp1 100 MB 1 Read/Wete	1
	4	Back Confirm	Cancel

FIGURE E-24 Confirm Choices

- 11. Review the Properties and Values for accuracy.
 - a. Click Confirm to accept your changes.
 - b. Click Back if you want to make changes.

Once you click Confirm, the Mail Notification window appears.

Sun Contig	uration Service	Log Que Seath Help	+storogzistarage)
Rebeck Option.	2 Configuration Annu Annu annu annu annu annu annu annu annu	and Second	uter englit
Acces	Acros Selection - Manage Volumen		
	Notification Info		
	Type as emal address to be notified when the operation is finished. No em-	all is send if this field is block:	
	Treatformer halts		
	HotScation L-mail Juren_action_thiran.com		
	Total		

FIGURE E-25 Mail Notification

12. Enter an E-mail address to where you would like a notification of the volume creation to be sent.

13. Click Submit.

The Outstanding Jobs window appears. Creating volumes take about two minutes

Stan. Config	wration Service Eng Out Sharib Hely - Monopolitorage)	
Biffreik Ogstant.	General General	
TESSLATE STOR	Array Array Statistic, " Statig Tablets, " See Statistic Control of Statistics, " See Statistics, "	
	Life Address Description Descripion Descripion Descri	

FIGURE E-26 Outstanding Jobs

14. Repeat these steps to create additional volumes, as necessary.

15. Click Administration \rightarrow Reports to verify the status of the new volume(s).

View the Volumes Summary and Volumes Details to see the results.

E.3.5 Creating Volume Groups

Once you have created the volumes, you can create volume groups.

▼ Creating Volume Groups

- 1. On the Array Selection window, select Manage Volume Groups from the More Actions menu.
- 2. Click Create. The Create New Volume Groups Wizard window appears.

Config	uration Service	Log Out Search Hirly - Astrongetistange
WOLLING STREET	Certgentian and data	and the second
Statesti (Branna) Statesti Hanesti	Army Selection : Futilier Annor Selection > Manage Volume Groups	Selected Array arrayted
	Manage Valence Groups Emma: Second Science Accesses Derman members rokene groups. Click 'Ornate'ss create a se	w vilmer grog

FIGURE E-27 Manage Volume Groups - Create

Steps * 1. Enter name and select volumes 2. Select initiator group	Enter volume group name and add volumes Enter volume group name and select volumes as members of this new group. Click Next to continue
3. Confirm choices	Property Value Mame movelgroup1
	Volumes in volume group:
	Name Status Nas
	F tlp1vol2 Online 20.01 GB
	21
	C. Sect. New 2

FIGURE E-28 Enter Name and Select Volumes in the Create New Volume Group Wizard

3. Enter an appropriate volume group name.

4. Select the volumes to appear in the volume group.

5. Click Next.

The Select Initiator Group window appears.

Steps		
1. Enter name and select	Select Initiator Group	
2. Select initiator group	Select initiator group to associate with this volume group.	
 Confirm choices 		
	Name Access	
	Prod_Server_01 ReadWrite	
	Prod_Server_12 ReadWrite	
	-	
	of Back Store 5	
	≪ Bark Next >	

FIGURE E-29 Select Initiator Group

- 6. Select an Initiator Group and the appropriate access to associate with this volume group.
- 7. Click Next.

The Confirm Choices window appears.

- 8. Review The Properties and Values for accuracy.
 - a. Click Confirm to accept your changes.
 - b. Click Back if you want to make changes.

E.4 Configuring the Fibre Channel Settings

This section consists of the following procedures:

- "Configuring Fiber Channel" on page 38
- ▼ Configuring Fiber Channel
- 1. Select Array Selection -> Configure Button.

Sun. Config	uration Service		Log Col Storth Bob @edubie
	1	Cadganias	10 M 10 10 10 10
dreak Options	Array Sele	rtins Troffer	Selected Array array00.
toops Anam	Army Selection.º Configure		
AND ADD ADD ADD ADD ADD ADD ADD ADD ADD			
100 ACA	Array Databa		
D Pook	Dang To: Sid-results in Harry	ciele, widanes, or ways.	
	To change array properties mater themed values and clob "lines". Die "Apple Fredite to Configure Dorage" waard to configure stronge by profile		
	CER of TC Configuration to only and change from channel properties		
	Array array00 Properties		
	Street sprents formation	Provide the second seco	
	(Case) (Case) (Anterna	FC Configuration	
	Property	Value	
	Dent:	#T8/60	
	Dysephine :	are #923	
	Heath:	OE	
	Feenar	3.0.7	
	Anay Hot Spare Pool Sate	Elit Anniable with Current Functione	
	-	(Iddate_mail)	
	Badi canada		
	View Paula #		
	To reast a arty pool, this or	to "Cram" leaton. To perform an action on a pool, offert t	for appropriate sheckloss(rs) and click on the buttoe
	portions the country coding ach	or. To collect the status of all the pools, class on the Todowh-	Data' kutos

2. Click FC Configuration.

The Fibre Channel Configuration window appears.

The second se		Configuration
Refresh Options	Aa	rray Selection Profiles
SE6000 Arran SE6000 Arran	<u>Array Selection > Configure > Fiber Channel Configuration</u>	
	Fiber Channel Confi	iguration
	Internal Descent	
	[intel] [Cancel]	
	Property	Value
	Selected Array	array00
	Selected Array Current Speed	array00 1 gigabž
	Selected Array Current Speed Set Speed	array00 1 gigabit 1 gigabit
	Selected Array Current Speed Set Speed Current Topology	array00 1 gigabit 1 gigabit 💌 loop

FIGURE E-30 Fibre Channel Configuration

- **3. Make the appropriate changes for your environment.** For information about the fields, see TABLE 6-2
- 4. Click Save.

TABLE 6-2	Fibre Channe	l Configuration	Fields
-----------	--------------	-----------------	--------

Parameter	Value	Description
Selected Array	Array description	Shows the user defined array description.
Current Speed	1 Gigabit	Shows the current connection speed of the FC port on the back of the array.
Set Speed	auto 1 Gigabit 2 Gigabit	Allows you to set the connection speed of the FC port on the back of the array.
Current Topology	auto fabric loop fabric point-to- point no connection	Shows the current topology connection type of the FC port on the back of the array.
Set Topology	auto fabric loop fabric point-to- point no connection	Allows you to set the current topology connection type of the FC port on the back of the array.

More information about using this tool can be found in the online help and *Sun StorEdge 6320 System 1.2 Reference and Service Manual.*

Installing the USB Flash Disk

The Sun StorEdge 6320 system ships with a universal serial bus (USB) flash disk to backup the Storage Service Processor configuration files (for example, /etc/ethers). In the event of a Storage Service Processor failure, Field Service personnel can use the flash to restore the original configuration to a replacement Storage Service Processor.

This procedure instructs users in how to install the USB flash, which is shipped in a box with the system.

Note – Do not connect a USB flash disk with an image that you want to restore to a working Storage Service Processor or any other USB port as the image on the flash disk could be over-written.

Note – The flash disk is formatted for the Solaris operating system. Do not connect it to a PC as Windows will not recognize it and will ask if you want to format the disk.

▼ To Install The USB Drive

- 1. If your USB has a write protection switch on the side of the USB flash disk, verify that it is set to the unlock symbol.
- 2. Insert the USB flash disk into USB Port 1 on the back panel of the Storage Service Processor.

If your flash disk has an LED green light, it displays when the flash disk connects correctly.

3. Use a web browser to sign into Configuration Service, the management software on the Storage Service Processor.

https://hostname:9443

4. From the Administration/General menu, select Logs.

If the system has failed in an attempt to backup to the USB flash, the following message will appear in the log every two minutes:

IO Error accessing persistence file on flash disk

If the error messages do not stop within three minutes after installing the flash disk, refer to the following site to contact support:

```
http://www.sun.com/service/contacting
```

Restoring Configuration Files

In the event of a Storage Service Processor failure, contact support as noted in the previous section.

All restoration procedures must be performed by Customer Support personnel only. They can use the USB drive with a Restore CD to restore the configuration on a new Storage Service Processor.

Glossary

array	A high-performance, modular, scalable storage device that contains a controller card and disk drives with Fibre Channel connectivity to the data host.	
CLI	You can configure the Sun StorEdge 6320 system with the Sun StorEdge Configuration Service SSCS remote command line that you access with a thin scripting client from a management workstation. Older Sun products used a diagnostic command line that is only available to Service Personnel on the Sun Storage 6320 system. Servers and data hosts may require their own command lines.	
Configuration Service	Sun StorEdge Configuration Service is the management software for the Sun StorEdge 6320 system. It enables you to configure the system with a web browser or a CLI on a thin scripting client.	
controller tray	A tray with an installed RAID controller.	
Dynamic Multipathing (DMP)	A VERITAS Volume Manager feature that provides an alternate pathing mechanism for rerouting data in the event of a controller failover.	
expansion unit/tray	A tray without an installed RAID controller.	
F port	On a Fibre Channel switch, a port that supports a point-to-point or Fabric connection.	
fabric	A Fibre Channel network built around one or more switches. It is also common to refer to something as a "Fabric device" or being in "Fabric mode." When used in this context, it means a public device, capable of logging in to a Fabric and having public loop characteristics (as opposed to a private loop legacy device).	
failover mode	Switching from the master to alternative master storage. Explicit LUN failover is the failover mechanism controlled by the host. Implicit LUN failover is the failover mechanism controlled by the array.	
Fibre Channel	A cost-effective Gigabit communications link deployed across a wide range of hardware.	

- **FC-AL** Fibre Channel-Arbitrated Loop. A loop can contain up to 126 nodes, accessible through only one or two servers.
 - **FRU** Field-Replaceable Unit. An assembly that a manufacturer replaces on failure of an assembly component.
- **GBIC** Gigabit Interface Converter. A hot-swappable input/output device that connects in to a Gigabit Ethernet port or Fibre Channel.
- **HBA** Host Bus Adapter. A controller board that connects the I/O expansion bus to other Fibre Channel components.
- **hot spare** A drive in a RAID 1 or RAID 5 configuration that contains no data and acts as a standby in case another drive fails.
- **hot-swappable** The ability of a field-replaceable unit (FRU) to be removed and replaced while the system remains powered on and operational.
- **Initiator groups:** Allows the administrator to organize the HBAs (initiators) into groups that allows the management of many initiators at once, instead of one at a time
 - LAN An Ethernet LAN used to perform local management and service functions on the Storage Service Processor. It also facilitates aggregation of telemetry data from multiple Storage Service Processors. By design, the Storage Service Processor LAN address is configured to be 10.0.0.*n*.
 - LUN Logical Unit Number or Logical Unit. A system assigned number that allows host software to differentiate multiple logical units within the same system (one or more drives that can be grouped into a unit for data storage). Also called volume.
- **LUN mapping** The process of changing the logical unit number that is presented from storage.
- **LUN masking** The characteristic that enables an administrator to dynamically expose or hide logical units from specific HBA ports. This provides an individual server or multiple servers access to an individual logical unit or multiple logical units and prohibits unwanted server access to the same logical units.
 - **master** The primary, active storage mechanism. Error conditions result in switching to the alternative master.
- MAC address Media Access Control. A unique address that identifies an Ethernet device.
 - **MPxIO** Sun's multiplexed i/o software: Sun StorEdge Traffic Manager software.
 - **NTC** Network Terminal Concentrator. A modem connection point for the Sun StorEdge Remote Response software. The NTC facilitates a point-to-point protocol (PPP) connection from a remote support and does not depend on the Storage Service Processor to complete a call.

- **out-of-band** Refers to the connections that go over Ethernet and not Fibre Channel. This connection is not in the data path. The Storage Service Processor does not have access to the data that is stored on the Sun StorEdge 6320 system; thus this information is considered to be out-of-band.
 - **N port** A Fibre Channel port in a point-to-point or Fabric connection.
 - **pool** Defines a RAID level and a hot spare configuration for a collection of disk drives.
 - **RAID** Redundant Array of Independent Disks. A configuration in which multiple drives are combined into a single virtual drive to improve performance and reliability.
 - **RARP** Reverse Address Resolution Protocol. A protocol in the Solaris operating environment that enables automatic assignment of the array IP address from the host.
- **Read/Write** A volume permission that allows hosts with access to the system to read/write to the volume.
 - RU Rack unit.
 - **SCSI** Small Computer Systems Interface. An industry standard for connecting disk and tape devices to a host.

Service Processor

- **Panel** The service panel where your connect cables rather than to individual components of the system
- **SSCS** The initial command of the remote command line interface of the management software. Also called the CLI or SSCS command line on the thin scripting client.
- **storage array** One or more trays with at least one being a controller tray. All the trays are managed as a single unit.
- storage pool See Pool.

Storage Service

Processor The built-in processor that acts as an internal management host for the Sun StorEdge Configuration Service management software.

- **tray** A single enclosure of drives. Multiple trays connected together form a storage array.
- **USB** Universal Serial Bus. A standard bus type for many devices. USB devices are hot-swappable, meaning they can be connected and disconnected while computer is on. The Storage Service Processor uses a USB flash disk to store personality data about the Sun StorEdge 6320 system.
- **volume** A volume is one or more drives that can be grouped into a unit for data storage. Also called a logical unit number or LUN.

- **WWN** World-Wide Name. A number used to identify array volumes, Fibre Channel ports, or storage arrays.
- **zone** A dedicated path between a device Fibre Channel port and a HBA port.
- **zoning** The act of setting up a zone.

Index

NUMERICS

6320 system second cabinet, A-2 6320 System cabinet installing, 2-5 6320 system software, 1-6

Α

AC input voltage, 2-16 AC power sequencers, 2-16 AC voltage rating, 2-16 accessories kit contents, 2-11 actions, E-3 adding cabinet, A-2 Administration Configuration Service, 4-7 Administration login, 5-3 AIX, 1-9 Array Management Configuration Service, 4-7 array profiles, profiles new, E-6

С

cabinet adding, A-6 cables connecting, 3-1 Change Profile wizard, wizard change profile, E-15 CLI client, D-2 Command Prompt, D-4 configuration custom, E-8 **Configuration Service** Administration, 4-7 Array Management, 4-7 jobs, 4-7 secure, 4-6 user interface, 4-6 Configuration Service software, 1-7 connecting cables, 3-1 connecting second cabinet Ethernet Cable, A-6 connectivity worksheet, 2-2 controller number, E-23 creating volumes, 5-6 custom configuration, E-8

D

damaged shipment, 2-5 data host software, 1-8 default RAID-5, E-1 default settings Sun StorEdge 6020 array, 5-1 description, 5-3

Ε

environmental requirements, C-3 Ethernet cable connecting, A-6 expansion cabinet connecting, A-6 Explicit, E-7 external management host software, 1-9

F

Fail Over Mode, E-6, E-7 FC HBA paths, E-1, E-22 FC switches connecting, 3-1 features Sun StorEDGE 6320 System, 1-1 Fibre channel cables connecting, A-2 flash disk, 2-11 floor-mounting brackets, 2-5, 2-9 format command, E-2

G

GMT offset, 5-4 graphic map, E-3 ground strap, connecting, 2-15, B-6 grounding system, 2-15

Η

handling precautions safety, 2-3
hardware installation planning, 2-2
HBA paths, E-1, E-22
host connections, 3-1
HP-UX, 1-8, 1-9

IBM AIX, 1-8

Implicit, E-7 Initiator Groups, E-6 initiators, create, E-1 install.sh script, D-3 installation hardware, 2-2 installation problems isolating, B-13 IP addresses reserved, 2-2

J

jobs Configuration Service, 4-7

Κ

kernel/drv, E-7 key switch power on, B-10 key switch, power up position for remote power on, B-22

L

LAN connection, 1-4 LAN USER, 3-1 leveling pads adjusting, 2-8 local power on, 2-19, B-11 local power on, 2-12 local power-on, 2-14 local/remote power, B-22 log in password, 4-7 storage, 5-6 log out, 4-8 logging in, E-4, E-5 Web, 4-6 logging out web browser, 4-8 login connecting, 4-1 luxadm command, E-22

Index-ii Sun StorEdge 6320 System 1.2 Installation Guide • November 2003

Μ

man pages, D-4 management software, 1-7 map, E-3 mapping WWN-to-controller, E-23 menu, E-3 Microsoft Windows 2000, 1-8 Microsoft Windows NT, 1-8 MPxIO, E-7

Ν

navigation, E-3 Netscape Navigator, 4-7

0

optimum ambient environmental operating conditions, C-3, C-4

Ρ

path, D-3 paths HBA, E-1, E-22 Performance Suite software, 1-10 phone connection, 3-1 placing the system, 2-6 pools, E-6 delete, delete pools, E-2 power cable, 2-13 power cables, 2-13 power cord connecting, B-7 power cord, connecting procedure power cables connecting, 2-16 Power Sequencer Electrical Specifications, C-3 power sequencers, 2-5 power status indicators, stage sequences, 2-20, B-12, B-22 powering off system, 2-20 powering on

locally, 2-12 remotely, B-10 system, 2-12 powering on system procedure for local power on, 2-19 power-on local, 2-14

R

RAID levels understanding, 1-5 RAID-0, 1-5 RAID-1. 1-5 RAID-5 (default), 1-5 RAS (reliability, availability, and serviceability) features. 1-4 Read/Write, E-6 Red Hat Linux, 1-9 Red Hat Linux 7.2, 1-8 reliability, availability, and serviceability (RAS) features, 1-4 remote power on, 2-19, B-11 remote power, 3-1 remote power on, 2-12 remote power-off, B-14 required tools, 2-5 Resource Manager software, 1-10

S

safety, 2-2 San Foundation, E-22 SAN Foundation Software, 1-8 scsi_vhci.conf, E-7 segment size, size segment, E-8 serial connection, 1-4, 3-5 connecting, 4-1 serial connections, 3-1 Service Console port, 4-7 Service Processor (SP), 1-4 Service Processor (SP), 1-4 Service Processor Panel, 1-2, 1-4 software, 1-6 logging in, web browser, 4-6

overview, 1-2, 1-6 UI. 4-6 web browser, 4-6 software overview, 1-6 Solaris. 1-9 Solaris software, 1-8 Solaris Workstation connecting, 3-6 sscs, D-4 sscs(1M) command, D-4 stabilizer legs, 2-5 installing, 2-6 STMS, E-7 storage log in, 5-6 passwords, passwords storage, E-2 storage arrays, 1-2, 1-4 Storage Automated Diagnostic Environment, 1-8, 4-6 Storage Automated Diagnostic Environment Software, 1-9 Storage Automated Diagnostic Environment software, 1-7 Storage Service Processor, 1-2 Storage Service Processor (SSP), 1-2 storage system environmental requirements, C-3 Sun Cluster software, 1-10 Sun StorEdge 6000 CLI package software, 1-9 Sun StorEdge 6020 array default settings, 5-1 Sun StorEdge 6300 series physical characteristics, C-1 physical specifications, C-2 Sun StorEDGE 6320 System features, 1-1 Sun StorEdge 6320 system, powering off procedure, 2-21 Sun StorEdge Enterprise Backup software, 1-10 Sun StorEdge Remote Response SSRR, 2-12 system powering off, 2-20 powering on, 2-12 system time, 5-5 system, powering on local power, 2-19 system, powering on procedure for remote power

system, remote power off, B-13

Т

terminal console, 3-6 time zone, 5-4 Traffic Manager, 1-8 tree menu, E-3

U

UNIX commands sscs(1M), D-4 unpacking contents, 2-5 USER LAN, 3-1 Utilization Suite software, 1-10

V

verifying volume, volumes verify, E-2 VERITAS software, 1-10 Volume Groups, E-6 volume groups, E-6, E-33, E-36 volumes, 5-6, 5-8, E-6, E-29

W

web browser logging in, 4-6 logging out, 4-8 Web interface Configuration Service, 4-6 Windows 2000, 1-9 WWNs, E-1, E-22, E-23 WWN-to-controller mapping, E-23 www.sun.com, 1-1

on. B-10